# COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

# In the Matter of:

The Electronic Application of Kentucky Power

Company for Approval of Affiliate Agreements

Related to The Mitchell Generation Station

Case No. 2021-00421

# **ERRATA**

## SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF

**STEPHAN T. HAYNES** 

ON BEHALF OF KENTUCKY POWER COMPANY

# SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF STEPHAN T. HAYNES ON BEHALF OF KENTUCKY POWER COMPANY BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION OF KENTUCKY

### **CASE NO. 2021-00421**

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY	1
III.	MODIFYING THE MITCHELL PLANT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT	2
a.	Fair Market Value and Unit Interest Swap Alternative	3
b.	Implementation of Unit Interest Swap Alternative	8
IV.	SUMMARY	. 12

## **EXHIBITS**

<u>EXHIBIT</u>	DESCRIPTION
EXHIBIT STH-S1	Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement redrafted with Unit Interest Swap
	Transaction
EXHIBIT STH-S2	Redline of Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement redrafted with Unit
	Interest Swap Transaction as compared to the originally filed draft
	Mitchell Ownership Agreement

## SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY OF STEPHAN T. HAYNES ON BEHALF OF KENTUCKY POWER COMPANY BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION OF KENTUCKY

## CASE NO. 2021-00421

## I. <u>INTRODUCTION</u>

1	Q.	PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME, POSITION, AND BUSINESS ADDRESS.
2	A.	My name is Stephan T. Haynes, and I am senior vice president, Strategy and
3		Transformation, Portfolio Optimization for American Electric Power Service
4		Corporation ("AEPSC"). AEPSC is a wholly-owned subsidiary of American Electric
5		Power Company, Inc. ("AEP") and provides engineering, regulatory, financing,
6		accounting, and planning and advisory services to subsidiaries of AEP, including
7		Kentucky Power Company (the "Company" or "Kentucky Power"). My business
8		address is 1 Riverside Plaza, Columbus, Ohio 43215.
9	Q.	ARE YOU THE SAME STEPHAN T. HAYNES WHO OFFERED REBUTTAL
10		TESTIMONY IN THIS PROCEEDING AND TESTIFIED AT THE HEARING
11		ON MARCH 1, 2022?
12	A.	Yes.
		II. PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY
13	Q.	WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR SUPPLEMENTAL TESTIMONY IN
14		THIS PROCEEDING?
15	A.	The purpose of my supplemental testimony is to present additional information about
16		the unit interest swap alternative to the Fair Market Value backstop structure in the

- 1 Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement, which the Company introduced in my Rebuttal
- 2 Testimony in this case (the "Unit Interest Swap"). I also sponsor a modified Mitchell
- 3 Plant Ownership Agreement that reflects the Unit Interest Swap backstop alternative.

### 4 Q. ARE YOU SPONSORING ANY EXHIBITS?

5 A. I am sponsoring the following supplemental exhibits:

DESCRIPTION

<u>EAHIDII</u>	<u>DESCRIPTION</u>
EXHIBIT STH-S1	Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement redrafted with Unit Interest Swap Transaction
EXHIBIT STH-S2	Redline of Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement redrafted with Unit Interest Swap Transaction as compared to the originally filed draft Mitchell Ownership Agreement

6

18

## III. MODIFYING THE MITCHELL PLANT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT

- 7 Q. WHY IS KENTUCKY POWER PROPOSING TO MODIFY THE PREVIOUS
- 8 VERSION OF THE PROPOSED MITCHELL PLANT OWNERSHIP
- 9 **AGREEMENT?**

EVHIDIT

10 A. The current version of the proposed Ownership Agreement was filed at the Public 11 Service Commission of Kentucky ("Commission" or "KPSC") as well as at the Public 12 Service Commission of West Virginia ("WVPSC"). A number of parties filed 13 testimony and other pleadings that raised objections to the Fair Market Value Buyout 14 approach in Section 9.6 of the current version of the proposed agreement. Parties also 15 objected to provisions regarding the handling of decommissioning expense and tax 16 implications of the proposed agreements, among other items. In addition, the Unit 17 Interest Swap transaction was the subject of extensive testimony and cross-examination

at the March 1, 2022 hearing in this matter.

1	Kentucky Power and Wheeling Power Company ("Wheeling Power") want to
2	ensure each has fair and reasonable options available regarding future operations of the
3	Mitchell Plant if they are to obtain approval of the agreements by their respective
4	commissions. Thus, I am sponsoring an alternative approach in the modified
5	agreement in Exhibit STH-S1 to satisfy the concerns that have been raised.
6 O	WILL THE MODIFIED ACREEMENT PROVIDE KENTUCKY POWER

# 6 Q. WILL THE MODIFIED AGREEMENT PROVIDE KENTUCKY POWER 7 ADEQUATE OPTIONS REGARDING THE FUTURE OPERATION OF THE

## MITCHELL PLANT?

A.

A. Yes. The options provided allow Kentucky Power to continue to operate Mitchell or exit Mitchell operation or ownership at points in time based on the Company's resource needs and taking into consideration the orders of the KPSC and WVPSC.

## a. Fair Market Value Approach and Unit Interest Swap Alternative

# 12 Q. WHAT WERE THE PRIMARY OBJECTIONS TO THE FAIR MARKET 13 VALUE BUYOUT?

The objections raised by Kentucky Industrial Utility Customers, Inc. ("KIUC") and the Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Kentucky ("AG") are summarized on pages 3-5 on my Rebuttal Testimony. These objections generally related to whether, in the view of their Witness Lane Kollen, the Fair Market Value approach set forth in Section 9.6 of the Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement yielded a fair and reasonable price that in his lay opinion would also comply with Kentucky law and this Commission's orders. Another objection was that Section 9.6 limited Kentucky Power's options around the disposition of the Mitchell Plant by 2028, specifically in precluding the future options of selling to a third party or operating Kentucky Power's share of the plant past 2028.

1	This was the case because the Fair Market Value option in the original Mitchell Plant
2	Ownership Agreement mainly contemplated a sale by Kentucky Power of its interest
3	in the Mitchell Plant to Wheeling Power or the retirement of the Mitchell Plant as a
4	whole.

# 5 Q. WHAT HAS THE COMPANY DONE TO ACT ON THE COMMISSION'S 6 REQUEST FROM THE HEARING IN THIS CASE?

A.

Following the March 1, 2022 hearing in this proceeding, the Commission issued an Order which, among other things, required to Company to notify the Commission before March 16, 2022, if it intended to file a proposed amendment to the Mitchell Ownership Agreement. In addition, parties to the case participated in an informal conference on March 9, 2022, during which the alternative proposal I introduced in my Rebuttal Testimony was discussed in more detail. The proposed alternative is to divide the interests in the Mitchell Plant by unit at the end of 2028. We have named this alternative the Unit Interest Swap.

Contemporaneous with the filing of this testimony, the Company has filed a motion to amend its Application and proposed further procedural schedule, an Amended Application requesting approval of the updated Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement with the Unit Interest Swap alternative, and the Supplemental Testimony of Timothy C. Kerns.

# 20 Q. HOW WOULD THE UNIT INTEREST SWAP IMPACT THE MITCHELL 21 PLANT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT?

A. Except for necessary conforming changes in other sections, the primary impacts are replacing the Fair Market Value approach in Section 9.6 with new provisions regarding

1	the Unit Interest Swap. The draft Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement with the new
2	language has been attached as EXHIBIT STH-S1. A redline showing the changes in
3	the new draft as compared to the prior draft Mitchell Ownership Agreement is attached
4	as in FXHIRIT STH-S2

- Q. PLEASE DESCRIBE THE BASIC STEPS OF A FAIR MARKET VALUE
   BUYOUT IN THE CURRENT VERSION OF SECTION 9.6 OF THE
   MITCHELL PLANT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT.
- 8 A. The language of the current version of Section 9.6 states that unless an Early Retirement 9 Event occurs, Kentucky Power and Wheeling Power will enter into a Member Interest 10 Purchase Agreement whereby Kentucky Power will transfer its Ownership Interest in 11 the Mitchell Plant to Wheeling Power by December 31, 2028. The purchase price of 12 that buyout will be determined by either mutual agreement or, as a backstop if 13 Kentucky Power and Wheeling Power are unable to mutually agree on a price by June 14 2026, a Fair Market Value approach. Under the Fair Market Value backstop, the 15 Buyout Price of Kentucky Power's Ownership Interest would be determined by a 16 formula with the largest component being established by an average of appraisals of 17 the fair market value of Kentucky's undivided 50% interest in the Mitchell Plant as of 18 December 31, 2028. The buyout transaction would also need to be approved by the 19 WVPSC and KPSC.
- Q. DESCRIBE THE BASIC STEPS OF THE ALTERNATIVE UNIT INTEREST
   SWAP PROPOSAL.
- As with the first version of the agreement, Kentucky Power and Wheeling Power may enter into a Buyout Transaction on mutually agreeable terms and conditions whereby

1		Kentucky Power will transfer its Ownership Interest in the Mitchell Plant to Wheeling
2		Power on or prior to December 31, 2028. As set forth in Section 9.6(a), the purchase
3		price would be an amount mutually agreed to by Wheeling Power and Kentucky Power
4		and also is required to be approved by the KPSC and WVPSC. If Kentucky Power and
5		Wheeling Power cannot reach mutual agreement on the purchase price or if any mutual
6		agreement is not approved by the KPSC or WVPSC, then as set forth in Section 9.6(b),
7		Kentucky Power and Wheeling Power will seek to divide their interests in the Mitchell
8		Plant by unit. Upon completion of the division, the parties may operate or retire the
9		units independently. Considering the PJM auction rules, Kentucky Power and
10		Wheeling Power would need to determine if a mutual agreement can occur by May
11		2025 so that their determination is synchronized with the PJM capacity planning cycle,
12		under which generation capacity commitments are generally made three years in
13		advance. However, the unit split would not be consummated until December 31, 2028,
14		unless otherwise agreed, and plant investments made after a determination to divide the
15		units would follow the provisions of the agreement.
16	Q.	WHAT OPTIONS REGARDING MITCHELL OPERATIONS EXISTED
17		UNDER THE ORIGINAL VERSION OF THE MITCHELL PLANT

- 17 UNDER THE ORIGINAL VERSION OF THE MITCHELL PLANT
  18 OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT?
- A. Under the original version of the Mitchell Ownership Agreement, the following options
   existed:
  - (1) Wheeling Power had the option to choose to retire the plant;

21

22 (2) If not retired by Wheeling Power, Kentucky Power could negotiate a sale of its 23 undivided interest to Wheeling Power; and

1		(3) If not retired by Wheeling Power and a mutually agreed sale of undivided
2		interest had not been negotiated, Kentucky Power would sell its interest to
3		Wheeling Power under the Fair Market Value transaction mechanism in Section
4		9.6.
5	Q.	DID KENTUCKY POWER HAVE THE OPTION TO CONTINUE ITS
6		OWNERSHIP INTEREST IN MITCHELL AFTER 2028 UNDER THE
7		ORIGINAL VERSION OF THE OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT?
8	A.	No. There was no option for Kentucky Power to continue to own any interest in the
9		Mitchell Plant after 2028 in the original version of the agreement.
10	Q.	DOES THE UNIT INTEREST SWAP ALTERNATIVE PROVIDE
11		ADDITIONAL OPTIONS TO KENTUCKY POWER REGARDING THE
12		FUTURE PLANS FOR MITCHELL?
13	A.	Yes. The Unit Interest Swap Alternative provides two additional options of sell or
14		operate an individual Mitchell unit once a split has been done and an agreement related
15		to investments made to comply with the Effluent Limitations Guidelines ("ELG") has
16		been executed with Wheeling. Under the proposed Unit Interest Swap Alternative,
17		Kentucky Power has the following options:
18		(1) Negotiate a sale of its undivided interest to Wheeling Power;
19		(2) Mutually agree with Wheeling to retire the plant;
20		(3) Split the units and operate the unit with a newly executed agreement to utilize
21		Wheeling's ELG assets;
22		(4) Split the units and sell the unit with a newly executed agreement to utilize
23		Wheeling's ELG assets, or

1	(5)	Split the units and close its unit, and pay for decommissioning up front or when
2		the entire plant retires, and record applicable tax benefits at the time of the
3		disposition of Kentucky Power's ownership interest.

# 4 Q. WAS THE REVISED OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT WITH THE 5 ALTERNATIVE APPROACH DISCUSSED WITH LIBERTY UTILITIES?

A.

A. Yes, without waiving any privilege on the context of the discussion, Liberty reviewed the revised Mitchell Plant Ownership Agreement. Liberty authorized Kentucky Power to again assert the importance of the approval of the proposed Mitchell Agreements by this Commission, the WVPSC and FERC, and that those approvals are a prerequisite to the closing of Liberty's acquisition of Kentucky Power. As stated in my Rebuttal Testimony and remains true today, the issues around the Mitchell agreements are of considerable commercial interest to Liberty as the prospective owner of Kentucky Power. Approvals from this commission, the WVPSC, and the FERC are all conditions precedent to the closing of the overall transaction.

## b. Implementation of Unit Interest Swap Alternative

# 15 Q WHAT IS THE PROPOSED TIMELINE FOR THE ALTERNATIVE PROCESS 16 FOR A BUYOUT OR UNIT INTEREST SWAP?

The proposed timeline is as follows. At any time before 2025, either Owner may request the other Owner enter into good faith discussions about a mutually agreed buyout of Kentucky Power's interest. December 30, 2024, is the deadline to complete negotiation and execution of a mutually agreed Buyout Transaction, after which the Owners have until May, 2025 to obtain applicable regulatory approvals for the Buyout Transaction (based on typical PJM capacity market deadlines). If the Owners are

unable to mutually agree on a buyout by the end of December 2024, they are required to commence negotiation and enter into a Unit Interest Swap on mutually agreed terms. In addition, if the Owners enter into a Buyout Transaction on mutually agreed terms but aren't able to obtain the necessary regulatory approvals by May 1, 2025 (or if a Buyout Transaction is approved but not consummated) then the Owners are also required to enter into the Unit Interest Swap on mutually agreed terms. Generally speaking, the owners have from May 1, 2025, to December 31, 2028, to negotiate the Unit Interest Swap and obtaining applicable regulatory orders. At the conclusion of that approximately three and a half to four year period, December 31, 2028 is the deadline for closing the Buyout Transaction or Unit Interest Swap. All of the above dates are also subject to change by the Mitchell Operating Committee if the PJM capacity market dates are changed (delayed) as they have been changed recently.

#### Q. HOW WOULD THE UNIT INTEREST SWAP BE IMPLEMENTED?

14 A. The Mitchell Operating Committee – with equal representation by Kentucky Power 15 and Wheeling Power - would determine a fair division of the undivided interests and 16 then seek the appropriate regulatory approvals. The Operating Committee would need 17 to properly divide the common facilities shared by both units and associated costs, and 18 any inventories of coal and consumables present when the interests are divided. A new 19 Exhibit C of the Mitchell Ownership Agreement provides guidance to the Operating 20 Committee on the matters they will need to take into account in carrying out the Unit Interest Swap.

#### WHAT ARE SOME OF THE ACTIONS REQUIRED TO IMPLEMENT THE Q.

#### 23 **UNIT INTEREST SWAP?**

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

21

22

The Operating Committee will work with the Owners to determine the particular unit
to be owned by each Owner, any economic equalization payments between the Owners
to account for differences between the units or unequal ownership of plant facilities,
disposition of inventories, arrangements for purchasing or using the common facilities,
arrangements when units are retired at different dates, the need for real estate and other
consultants, and operational and cost responsibilities of the owners for each unit.

Q

A.

A.

Company witness Kerns testifies that this approach can be implemented operationally.

# WOULD CERTAIN IMPLEMENTATION ACTIONS IN CONNECTION WITH THE UNIT INTEREST SWAP VARY DEPENDING ON KENTUCKY POWER'S DECISION WHETHER TO OPERATE ITS UNIT BEYOND 2028?

Yes. If Kentucky Power does not plan to operate its unit past 2028, then the Operating Committee must determine the arrangements for the common facilities should Wheeling Power decide to continue operating its unit. Kentucky Power and Wheeling Power could agree to pay decommissioning up front or over time as costs are incurred when the whole plant is retired. If Kentucky Power plans to operate the plant past 2028, then an adjustment to settle the common facility costs will have to be made to account for ELG and any other investments that Kentucky Power did not share in equally, as appropriate. The Operating Committee can determine the amount and timing of payments (e.g., lump sum or installments). The Operating Committee will also propose amendment or replacement of the Mitchell Ownership and Operations and Maintenance Agreements to account for any separate dispatch or operation of the units, and any differences in investment caused by the division of the units.

1	Q.	WHAT HAPPENS IF A DISPUTE ARISES BETWEEN THE OWNERS OVER
2		HOW TO IMPLEMENT THE UNIT INTEREST SWAP?
3	A.	In the event there is a dispute concerning these or other issues related to the Unit Interest
4		Swap, after the parties have exhausted the escalation process up to and including
5		referring the matter to senior executives for resolution as set forth in Section 12.2, a
6		third party will arbitrate any dispute regarding the Unit Interest Swap as set forth in
7		Section 12.4. In this manner, any impasse between the Owners will be overcome such
8		that the Unit Interest Swap can and will be implemented, subject to all necessary
9		regulatory approvals.
10	Q.	HOW COULD KENTUCKY POWER ENTER INTO AN ELG AGREEMENT
11		WITH WHEELING FOR POST-2028 OPERATION WHEN THE KPSC
12		DENIED AUTHORITY TO INVEST IN ELG ASSETS OR OPERATE THOSE
13		ASSETS?
14	A.	The revised language of Section 9.6 expressly acknowledges that Kentucky Power
15		would need to seek and obtain all necessary regulatory approvals related to the Unit
16		Interest Swap. Any deviation from prior KPSC orders that could occur as a result of
17		pursuing one of the options in the Unit Interest Swap Transaction would require
18		additional KPSC approval before being final.
19		For example, in its July 15, 2021 Order in Case No. 2021-00004, the KPSC
20		denied Kentucky Power's application for a CPCN to construct assets for compliance
21		with ELG as set forth in Case 1, instead adopting a CPCN to comply only with the Coal
22		Combustion Residuals ("CCR") Rule (also referred to as the "CCR-only" option), as
23		set forth in Case 2 that would have required the Mitchell Plant to retire effective

December 31, 2028. However, that order was based on the evidence including the market conditions presented by the Company and intervenors in the case at that time. A number of the facts upon which the Commission relied in reaching its decision in Case No. 2021-00004 could change, including as a result of changes in market conditions, that may cause it to be beneficial in the future for Kentucky Power to enter into an agreement with Wheeling to own and/or operate ELG assets. The July 15, 2021 order further directed Kentucky Power in ordering paragraph No. 6 to undertake deviations from the construction approved by the Commission's order only with its prior approval, and Kentucky Power would comply with that requirement. Thus, to the extent that any agreement with Wheeling to own and/or operate the ELG equipment as a result of the Unit Interest Swap would deviate from the July 15 2021 order, Kentucky Power would first need to seek approval from the Commission for the deviation.

## IV. <u>SUMMARY</u>

- 13 Q. PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE OPTIONS AVAILABLE TO KENTUCKY
  14 POWER UNDER THE REVISED MITCHELL OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT.
- 15 A. The revised Mitchell Ownership addresses the concerns raised by the Attorney General 16 and KIUC to the original agreement. In particular, it
  - (a) Provides Kentucky Power with multiple options for the disposition of its current undivided interest in the Mitchell Generating Station. These would include acquiring a unit and continuing to operate it after 2028 (with Commission authorization); acquiring a unit and selling the unit to a third-party; or some combination of the two.
  - (b) Provides Kentucky Power with the increased optionality with respect to the retirement of its undivided interest in the Mitchell Generating Station including

- acquiring a unit and retiring the unit; or agreeing with Wheeling to retire the entire
  generating station
- 3 (c) Provides multiple means of addressing the Company's liability for 4 decommissioning costs and timing, and the tax implications of the disposition of
- 5 Kentucky Power's ownership interest in the Mitchell Plant.

## 6 Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR TESTIMONY?

7 A. Yes, it does.

Exhibit STH-S1
Page 1 of 36
Exhibit B [Unit Interest Swap Transaction]
Draft – March 15, 2022

[RATE SCHEDULE NO. 303]

MITCHELL PLANT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT

KENTUCKY POWER COMPANY

and

WHEELING POWER COMPANY

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	Page
ARTICLE ONE OWNERSHIP AND OPERATIONS	1
ARTICLE TWO APPORTIONMENT OF CAPACITY AND ENERGY	
ARTICLE THREE REPLACEMENTS, ADDITIONS, AND RETIREMENTS	
ARTICLE FOUR WORKING CAPITAL REQUIREMENTS	
ARTICLE FIVE INVESTMENT IN FUEL	
ARTICLE SIX APPORTIONMENT OF STATION COSTS	
ARTICLE SEVEN OPERATING COMMITTEE AND OPERATIONS	9
ARTICLE EIGHT EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERM	
ARTICLE NINE TRANSFERS	
ARTICLE TEN DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES	
ARTICLE ELEVEN LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	17
ARTICLE TWELVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION	
ARTICLE THIRTEEN GENERAL	21
ARTICLE FOURTEEN DEFINITIONS	25

Exhibit A – Capital Budget, Initial Budgets and Forecast Exhibit B – Form of Monthly Sample Report

Exhibit C – Unit Interest Swap Transaction Implementation

THIS MITCHELL PLANT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), with an effective date of [\_\_\_\_\_] (the "<u>Effective Date</u>"), is by and among Kentucky Power Company, a Kentucky corporation qualified as a foreign corporation in West Virginia ("<u>KPCo</u>"); Wheeling Power Company, a West Virginia corporation ("<u>WPCo</u>") (such parties hereinafter sometimes referred to as an "<u>Owner</u>" and together the "<u>Owners</u>"); and, solely with respect to <u>Section 13.4</u>, American Electric Power Service Corporation, a New York corporation ("<u>AEPSC</u>").

### WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, KPCo and WPCo, as of the date hereof, each own a fifty percent (50%) undivided ownership interest in the Mitchell Power Generation Facility (each such percentage interest, an Owner's "Ownership Interest"), which consists of two coal-fired generating units (each, a "Unit"), with each Unit having a nominal nameplate capacity of 800 MW, located in Moundsville, West Virginia (as further defined herein, the "Mitchell Plant");

WHEREAS, KPCo, WPCo and AEPSC are parties to that certain Mitchell Plant Operating Agreement, dated as of December 31, 2014 (the "Original Operating Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Original Operating Agreement sets forth certain rights and obligations of the Owners and AEPSC with respect to the Mitchell Plant and the Owners' ownership thereof;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Original Operating Agreement, KPCo is responsible for the day-to-day operations and maintenance of the Mitchell Plant;

WHEREAS, the Owners and AEPSC desire to replace the Original Operating Agreement to set forth the rights and obligations of the Owners with respect to the Mitchell Plant and their ownership thereof and to remove AEPSC as a party thereto;

WHEREAS, in connection with the execution of this Agreement, the Owners desire to execute a separate operations and management agreement to provide for the day-to-day operation and maintenance responsibilities in respect of the Mitchell Plant (as may be amended from time to time the "O&M Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, the Owners have agreed that, subject to the terms and conditions of the O&M Agreement, on and after the Effective Date WPCo shall replace KPCo as the operator of the Mitchell Plant (the "Operator").

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and for the purposes hereinabove recited, and in consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter contained, the signatories hereto agree as follows:

# ARTICLE ONE OWNERSHIP AND OPERATIONS

1.1 To the greatest extent permitted by Applicable Law, the Mitchell Plant and all assets (tangible and intangible) and property (real and personal) owned, leased, held, developed, constructed or acquired solely for or in connection with the Mitchell Plant or the operation, maintenance or Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant by or on behalf of an Owner or the Owners

(together, the "Project Assets") shall be owned and held and deemed to be owned and held by the Owners as tenants in common in proportion to their respective Ownership Interests (except for any capital items owned in a different proportion in accordance with Section 1.8) or, in the event any Project Asset cannot be held directly by both of the Owners due to, inter alia, any pre-existing legal or contractual restrictions that cannot be altered or satisfied or where effectuating such ownership structure would result in unreasonable additional expense to the Owners, by the Operator as trustee for the Owners as tenants in common in proportion to their respective Ownership Interest. If the ownership of any Project Asset is registered or recorded in the name of one of the Owners, and notwithstanding the Owners' efforts such Project Asset cannot be held directly by both Owners as contemplated above, then such Owner in whose name ownership is registered or recorded shall hold such Project Asset in trust for itself and the other Owner in proportion to their respective Ownership Interests and, to the extent necessary or requested by the Operator or other Owner, make such Project Assets (or the benefits thereof) available for the use and benefit of the Owners (in proportion with their respective Ownership Interests), including, to the extent consistent with the foregoing, by such Owner subcontracting, sublicensing, subleasing, delegating or granting a limited power of attorney or similar appointment as agent to Operator to administer such Project Assets.

- 1.2 At the request of either Owner, and in accordance with <u>Section 1.1</u>, each Owner and the Operator shall execute all documents and do all things necessary or appropriate to register or record the Project Assets in the names of the Owners in proportion to their respective Ownership Interests (or such different proportion as any capital item may be owned in accordance with Section 1.8).
- 1.3 All assets (tangible and intangible) and property (real and personal) held, developed, constructed or acquired by or on behalf of the Operator for or on behalf of the Owners jointly, or any of them, shall constitute "Project Assets" subject to the ownership of both Owners as set forth in Sections 1.1 and 1.2. Except as otherwise agreed by the Owners, the Operator shall not have any right, title or interest in or to any such assets, or in or to any money paid to, collected or received by the Operator for or on behalf of either Owner, except as the agent or representative of, or for the use and benefit of, such Owners as set forth in this Agreement and in proportion to each Owner's respective Ownership Interest.
- 1.4 Each Owner hereby waives any rights it may have at law or equity to bring an action for partition or division of the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset or any contracts related thereto, and agrees that it shall not (a) seek partition or division of the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset or any contracts related thereto, or (b) take any action, whether by way of any court order or otherwise, for physical partition or judicial sale in lieu of partition of the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset or any contracts related thereto. Nothing in this Section 1.4 shall affect the right of either Owner to dispatch its respective share of the Total Net Capability under Article Two or to Dispose of its Ownership Interest in accordance with Article Nine.
- 1.5 On and after the Effective Date, WPCo shall be the Operator responsible for the day-to-day operations and maintenance of the Mitchell Plant and shall operate, maintain and Decommission the Mitchell Plant for the sole benefit (and on behalf) of the Owners and in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the O&M Agreement. KPCo agrees to take all actions reasonably necessary to facilitate WPCo's operation, maintenance and

Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant pursuant to the terms of the O&M Agreement, including providing or permitting reasonable access to the Mitchell Plant to third party contractors and other contract counterparties of each Owner or the Operator with respect to the administration, implementation and satisfaction of such contracts or agreements executed or assumed by the Operator on behalf of either Owner relating to the Mitchell Plant, including all Facility Agreements (as defined in the O&M Agreement).

- 1.6 The Owners shall establish and maintain such bank accounts as may from time to time be required or appropriate for paying the costs and expenses, including capital expenditures, in respect of the ownership, operation, maintenance and Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant. The Owners shall designate only the Operator, and its representatives as reasonably requested by the Operator, as authorized signatories to such bank accounts. All withdrawals made by the Operator (or its representatives) from such bank accounts shall be made only in connection with the performance of the Operator's obligations set forth in this Agreement and the O&M Agreement.
- 1.7 The initial capital budget for the period from the Effective Date through December 31, 2028 (including agreed allocations of costs for capital projects between the Owners) (the "Capital Budget"), the initial annual operating budget and the initial forecast of operating and capital costs to be incurred for the period from the Effective Date through December 31, 2028 are attached hereto as Exhibit A.
- 1.8 Notwithstanding the provisions of this Article One, to the extent that either Owner funds or bears an amount greater than 50% of any capital expenditures or ELG Capital Expenditures as contemplated in the Capital Budget or this Agreement, the directly resulting portion of any property, plant and equipment, or improvements thereto shall be owned by the Owners in proportion to their respective amounts funded and shall be included only in such proportion in each Owner's ownership accounts for regulatory, accounting, tax and other purposes.

# ARTICLE TWO APPORTIONMENT OF CAPACITY AND ENERGY

- 2.1 The total net capability of the Mitchell Plant at low-voltage busses of the Units, after taking into account auxiliary load demand, is 1,560,000 kilowatts (the "<u>Total Net Capability</u>") as of the Effective Date. The Owners may from time to time modify the Total Net Capability of the Mitchell Plant as they may mutually agree.
- 2.2 The total net generation of the Mitchell Plant during a given period, as determined by the requirements of each Owner, shall mean the electrical output of the Mitchell Plant generators during such period, measured in kilowatt hours by suitable instruments, reduced by the energy used by auxiliaries for each Unit during such period (the "<u>Total Net Generation</u>").
- 2.3 Each Owner shall be entitled to receive 50% of the Total Net Capability and the Total Net Generation (with respect to each Owner, such Owner's "Assigned Capacity"), and all associated energy, capacity, ancillary services and other energy products, in accordance with this Agreement.

3

- 2.4 Except as may be determined by the Operating Committee in accordance with Section 7.6, in any hour, each Owner shall share 50% of the minimum load responsibility of each Unit.
- 2.5 In any hour during which any Unit is out of service, the Owners shall bear equally the cost of energy used by the out-of-service Unit's auxiliaries during such hour, which may be provided by the applicable local utility Affiliate of an Owner. Alternatively, the Owners may mutually agree in writing to each provide 50% of such energy.

# ARTICLE THREE REPLACEMENTS, ADDITIONS, AND RETIREMENTS

- 3.1 The Owners shall take all actions within their respective control to cause the Operator, pursuant to the O&M Agreement, from time to time to make or cause to be made any necessary or appropriate additions to, replacements of, and retirements of, capitalizable facilities associated with the Mitchell Plant in accordance with the Capital Budget and the O&M Agreement or as may otherwise be mutually agreed upon by the Owners.
- 3.2 Unless a Buyout Transaction has been consummated, each Owner shall, upon the retirement of the Mitchell Plant (or any individual Unit), (a) cooperate in good faith and take all actions reasonably necessary to facilitate the relevant Decommissioning thereof, including negotiating in good faith any contracts or agreements (including liability transfer arrangements) on behalf of either Owner or Operator, including transfers, conveyances or assignments of Facility Equipment (as defined in the O&M Agreement), as reasonably requested by either Owner or Operator to facilitate such Decommissioning and (b) take, and/or instruct the Operator pursuant to the O&M Agreement to take, such actions, at the sole cost and expense of WPCo, to continue operating and maintaining the barge loading facilities and gypsum conveyor system at the Mitchell Plant and providing use of such facilities and system to the applicable contract counterparty and its representatives in accordance with, and until the expiration or earlier termination of, the CertainTeed Contract.

# ARTICLE FOUR WORKING CAPITAL REQUIREMENTS

- 4.1 The Owners shall periodically mutually determine the amount, timing and invoicing processes for funds required for use as working capital, for operating, capital and other expenses incurred in the operation, maintenance and Decommissioning (including the Decommissioning Costs) of the Mitchell Plant, and in buying equipment, materials, parts, fuel and other supplies and services necessary to operate, maintain and Decommission the Mitchell Plant and to make the timely payments of any expenses required under the O&M Agreement.
- 4.2 Each Owner shall, in accordance with the timing set forth in a determination made pursuant to Section 4.1, promptly provide 50% of any such amount required by the Owners pursuant to Section 4.1, except as otherwise provided for in Section 6.7.
- 4.3 Each Owner agrees that if such Owner fails at any time during the Term to satisfy the Ratings Requirement, it will, within thirty (30) days of such failure, provide in favor of the other Owner and maintain credit support in the form of (a) a cash deposit, (b) a guaranty issued by

an Affiliate of such Owner that satisfies the Ratings Requirement in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the other Owner or (c) a letter of credit in form and substance reasonably acceptable to other Owner, issued by a commercial bank or other financial institution with a Credit Rating of at least "A-" by S&P Global Ratings, or any successor thereto ("S&P") or at least "A3" by Moody's Investors Service, Inc., or any successor thereto ("Moody's"), and in an amount equal to (i) one-half (1/2) of the then-applicable annual operating budget for the Mitchell Plant established pursuant to Section 7.2 from time to time, plus (ii) the sum of such Owner's allocated amount of capital expenditures for such year contained in the then-applicable Capital Budget, plus (iii) an amount equal to the latest estimate of Decommissioning Costs prepared by the Operator, determined on a net present value basis using a discount rate equal to the WACC as of the date of determination. Such credit support posted in favor of an Owner shall be promptly returned within thirty (30) days of the other Owner furnishing written evidence demonstrating that it satisfies the Ratings Requirement.

4.4 The Operator shall provide such credit support, including guarantees, cash deposits, letters of credit or other forms of credit support, to third parties (including contractual counterparties and Governmental Authorities) as required for the Owners' ownership, operation, maintenance and Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant. To the extent that the Operator is required to provide such credit support to a third party in connection with any activity performed in respect of the Mitchell Plant under this Agreement (including the procurement of fuel as described in Section 5.1), the Owners shall share the reasonable and documented out-of-pocket cost of the third-party credit support incurred by the Operator (including of any credit support furnished by an Affiliate of the Operator) in accordance with their respective Ownership Interests.

# ARTICLE FIVE INVESTMENT IN FUEL

- 5.1 The Operator shall procure, establish and maintain reserves of coal in common stock piles for the Mitchell Plant of such quality and in such quantities as the Operating Committee shall determine to be required to provide adequate fuel reserves against interruptions of normal fuel supply and as is necessary to maintain the number of tons in such coal stock piles, after taking into account the coal consumption from such coal stock piles by each Unit during each month. For purposes of this Agreement, "consumables" shall be as defined in account 502 of the Uniform System of Accounts administered by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC").
- 5.2 The quality of any coal or consumable product provided by the Operator must be reasonably acceptable to both Owners. Any coal being utilized shall be deemed to be acceptable to the Owners if it meets the following requirements: (a) coal previously utilized at the Mitchell Plant with satisfactory operating performance shall be considered acceptable for use in the Mitchell Plant, unless deemed unacceptable due to a required change of the engineering specifications making the coal no longer viable; (b) coal from any new seam or source shall be acceptable if such supply is shown to perform satisfactorily in the Mitchell Plant and is mutually acceptable to each Owner; or (c) as otherwise mutually agreed to by each Owner. Consumables from any new seam or source shall be acceptable if such supply is shown to perform satisfactorily to both Owners in the Mitchell Plant and conform to the then current engineering specifications for the Mitchell Plant or as otherwise mutually agreed by each Owner.

- 5.3 Each Owner shall be responsible for, and own, 50% of the investment in the common coal stock piles.
- 5.4 Fuel oil and consumables charged to operation for the Mitchell Plant shall be owned and accounted for between the Owners in the same manner as coal.

# ARTICLE SIX APPORTIONMENT OF STATION COSTS

- 6.1 The allocation to the Owners of fuel expense associated with each Unit shall be determined by the Operating Committee as follows:
- (a) In any calendar month, the average unit cost of coal available for consumption from the Mitchell Plant common coal stock piles shall be determined based on the prior month's ending inventory dollar and ton balances plus current month receipts delivered to the Mitchell Plant common coal stock piles. Each Owner's average unit-cost will be the same, and receipts and inventory available for consumption amounts will be allocated to each Owner based on monthly usage.
- (b) The number of tons of coal consumed by the Mitchell Plant in each calendar month from the Mitchell Plant common coal stock piles shall be determined and shall be converted into a dollar amount equal to the product of (i) the average cost per ton of coal associated with the Mitchell Plant in the Mitchell Plant common coal stock pile at the close of such month, and (ii) the number of tons of coal consumed by the Mitchell Plant from the Mitchell Plant common coal stock piles during such month. Such dollar amount shall be credited to the Mitchell Plant fuel in the stock pile and charged to the Mitchell Plant fuel consumed.
- (c) In each calendar month, each Owner's respective shares of the Mitchell Plant fuel consumed expense as determined by the provisions of <u>Section 6.1(b)</u> shall be proportionate to each Owner's dispatch of the Mitchell Plant in such month.
- (d) Fuel oil reserves will be owned and accounted for in the same manner as coal stock piles, and fuel oil consumed will be allocated to the Owners in the same manner as coal consumed.
- 6.2 For each calendar month, the Operator will, to the extent practicable and in accordance with the O&M Agreement, determine all of the Mitchell Plant's operations expenses and associated overheads, as accounted for under the FERC Uniform System of Accounts.
- 6.3 For each calendar month, the Operator will, to the extent practicable and in accordance with the O&M Agreement, determine all the Mitchell Plant's maintenance expenses and associated overheads, as accounted for under the FERC Uniform System of Accounts.
- 6.4 In each calendar month, each Owner's respective shares of operations and maintenance expenses associated with the Mitchell Plant, as determined in accordance with this Article Six, shall be allocated as follows:

6

- (a) Each Owner's respective share of the Mitchell Plant steam expenses as recorded in FERC Account 502, and emission tons, with allowance expenses as recorded in FERC Account 509, shall be proportionate to each Owner's dispatch of the Mitchell Plant in such month.
- (b) In each calendar month, the maintenance of boiler plant expenses as recorded in FERC Account 512, and maintenance of electric plant expenses as recorded in FERC Account 513, shall be directly assigned to each Unit or designated as a common expense attributable to both Units. In each calendar month, each Owner's respective share of these expenses shall be proportionate to each Owner's dispatch of the applicable Unit, or both Units in the case of common expenses, over the previous sixty (60) calendar months.
- (c) In each calendar month, each Owner shall be responsible for 50% of all other Steam Power Generation Expenses (FERC Accounts 500 515) not addressed in Section 6.4(a) and Section 6.4(b). Administrative and General Expenses (FERC Accounts 920 935) shall be assigned to the Mitchell Plant through an annual wages and salaries allocator applied to monthly Administrative & General Expenses. Each Owner shall be responsible for 50% of this monthly amount; provided, however, that, for the avoidance of doubt, each Owner shall be individually responsible for any fees, costs or other charges, including but not limited to those imposed by PJM Interconnection, L.L.C. ("PJM") or any regional transmission operator or any other Governmental Authority in respect of, or which are attributable to, the sale or transmission of the capacity or energy associated with its Ownership Interest, as the case may be.
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing clauses (a) through (c) or anything else in this Agreement or the O&M Agreement to the contrary, in each calendar month, any operations and maintenance or other expenses to the extent attributable to any ELG Upgrade (regardless of the FERC Account to which it is charged) shall be allocated exclusively to and paid by WPCo.
- (e) In each calendar month, each Owner's respective share of Construction Work In Progress charged to FERC Account 107 shall be allocated on the same basis as capital expenditures, as set forth in Section 6.7.
- (f) In each calendar month, the net change in Mitchell Plant storeroom inventory (inventory purchases less issuances of inventory) charged to FERC Account 154 shall be allocated 50% to each Owner.
- (g) Each Owner shall be charged 50% of Operating Costs, as defined in and in accordance with Section 7.2 of the O&M Agreement, except to the extent a different allocation for specific FERC Accounts or otherwise is specified in this <u>Article Six</u>.
- 6.5 All taxes, duties or assessments levied against or with respect to each Owner's Ownership Interest, or an Owner's purchase, use, ownership or beneficial interest in, or income from, the Mitchell Plant shall be the sole responsibility of, and shall be paid by, the Owner upon whose purchase, use, ownership interest or beneficial interest or income said taxes or assessments are levied. Without limiting the foregoing, in each calendar month, each Owner's respective share of Employee Payroll Taxes charged to FERC Account 408 shall be 50%.
- 6.6 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement or any other agreement to the contrary, each Owner hereby acknowledges and agrees that (a) each Owner prior to the

Effective Date has treated, and subsequent to such date shall continue to treat, the co-ownership and operation of the Mitchell Plant as excluded from Subchapter K of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "<u>Tax Code</u>"), pursuant to Section 761(a) thereof, for all federal, state and local income tax purposes, (b) each Owner prior to the Effective Date affirmatively elected not to apply any of the provisions of Subchapter K of the Tax Code to such Owner's interest in the Mitchell Plant, with such election having been formally filed in connection with the Owners' applicable income tax returns for the taxable year ending on December 31, 2020 and each Owner has taken all actions necessary to implement such election and (c) each Owner prior to the Effective Date has reported, and subsequent to such date shall report, its share of all income, gains, deductions, losses, credits, etc. from its Ownership Interest on its tax returns consistent with such exclusion from the provisions of Subchapter K of the Tax Code.

- 6.7 Subject to <u>clauses (b)</u> and <u>(c)</u> below the cost of any replacement, addition, improvement or upgrade of each Unit or any portion of the Mitchell Plant, and any restoration or remediation required in connection therewith, shall be allocated between the Owners in accordance with the allocations for such capital items contained in the Capital Budget. With respect to any such capital item not contained in the Capital Budget, the costs of such capital item shall be allocated as follows, unless the Operating Committee agrees upon a different allocation:
- (a) Capital expenditures (other than ELG Capital Expenditures) that the Operating Committee determines have been or will be incurred exclusively for one Owner shall be allocated exclusively to, and paid for by, that Owner.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, ELG Capital Expenditures shall be allocated exclusively to, and paid for exclusively by, WPCo and CCR Capital Expenditures shall be allocated 50% to (and paid for by) each Owner; <u>provided</u>, that, the Operating Committee shall engage or retain a Technical Expert to make recommendations with respect to determining which capital expenditures are ELG Capital Expenditures and which capital expenditures are CCR Capital Expenditures.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, if the in-service date of a capital item is reasonably anticipated by the Operating Committee to be after December 31, 2028, then the capital expenditures for such capital item shall be allocated exclusively to, and paid for by, WPCo.
- (d) If the Operating Committee determines, including based on Depreciable Lives of similar assets previously approved by applicable Governmental Authorities, that a capital item (other than an ELG Upgrade) has a Depreciable Life that extends beyond December 31, 2028, then (i) KPCo shall be responsible for and shall pay 50% of the expenditures for such capital item, multiplied by (A) the number of months (not to exceed the Depreciable Life of such capital item) between the reasonably anticipated in-service date of such capital item and December 31, 2028, divided by (B) the Depreciable Life of such capital item and (ii) WPCo shall be responsible for the remaining amount of such capital expenditure not allocated to KPCo pursuant to the foregoing clause (i).

- (e) Any other capital expenditures shall be allocated 50% to (and paid for by) each Owner, subject to the written approval of the Operating Committee for budget overruns to the extent required pursuant to Section 5.3.2 of the O&M Agreement.
- 6.8 Each Owner shall be responsible for 50% of all Decommissioning Costs, unless a different allocation is expressly specified for such item in the Capital Budget (as agreed by the Owners) or the Owners mutually agree to allocate such costs in another manner (including in connection with any Unit Interest Swap Transaction).
- 6.9 Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement, an Owner's obligation to pay its obligations under this Agreement shall not in any way be conditioned upon or affected by any regulatory order or other determination disallowing, limiting or deferring rate recovery of the costs and expenses paid or payable by an Owner in respect of its Ownership Interest.

# ARTICLE SEVEN OPERATING COMMITTEE AND OPERATIONS

- 7.1 By written notice to each other, each Owner shall name one representative (the "Operating Representative") and one alternate to act for it in matters pertaining to operating arrangements under this Agreement and the O&M Agreement. An Owner may change its Operating Representative or alternate at any time by written notice to the other Owner. The Operating Representatives for the respective Owners, or their alternates, shall comprise the "Operating Committee". All decisions, directives, or other actions by the Operating Committee must be by unanimous agreement of the Operating Representatives of the Owners. If the Operating Representatives are unable to agree on any matter, such matter will be resolved through the dispute resolution procedures set forth in Article Twelve.
- 7.2 The Operating Committee shall have the following responsibilities, which decisions are reserved exclusively for the Operating Committee and may not be made individually by the Operator or any Owner:
- Review and approval of any amendments to the Capital Budget, and adoption of an annual operating budget, annual operating plan and a six-year forecast of operating and capital expenses, each as delivered to the Operating Committee by the Operator pursuant to Section 7.8, including determination of the emission allowances required to be acquired by each Owner with respect to their Ownership Interests; provided, that an Owner's Operating Representative shall have the right to amend the Capital Budget solely to include any capital expenditures for which such Owner shall be allocated greater than 75% of the costs pursuant to Section 6.7, up to an aggregate amount of such capital expenditures that does not exceed \$3 million per year allocated to the other Owner. Allocations of new capital expenditures added to the Capital Budget shall be consistent with Section 6.7; provided, that if the Operating Committee cannot agree upon the Depreciable Life of a capital item or the allocation of a capital expenditure between the Owners (including determining which capital expenditures are ELG Capital Expenditures and which capital expenditures are CCR Capital Expenditures), the matter shall be resolved in accordance with the Technical Dispute resolution procedures set forth in Section 12.1 and Section 12.3 and the Owners shall implement any resolution of the Technical Dispute through adjustments or true-up payments, as appropriate. If the Operating Committee fails to adopt an

9

annual operating budget, the approved annual operating budget from the previous year (other than one-time or other non-recurring or inapplicable items) shall apply until such time as the new annual operating budget is approved.

- (b) Establishment, modification and review of procedures, guidelines and systems for scheduling and dispatch, notification of dispatch, and Unit commitment under this Agreement, including any Unit-commitment pursuant to Section 7.5 or Section 7.6.
- (c) Establishment and monitoring of procedures for communication and coordination with respect to the Mitchell Plant capacity availability, fuel-firing options, and scheduling of outages for maintenance, repairs, equipment replacements, scheduled inspections, and other foreseeable cause of outages at the Mitchell Plant, as well as the return the Mitchell Plant to availability following an unplanned outage. The Operating Committee shall use commercially reasonable efforts, consistent with Prudent Operation and Maintenance Practices (as defined in the O&M Agreement), to schedule the implementation of ELG Upgrades during planned maintenance and repair outages so as to eliminate or minimize incremental outages.
- (d) To the extent not included in the Capital Budget, decisions on capital projects, including Unit upgrades and re-powering, except that an Owner's Operating Representative shall have the right to approve any such capital projects for which such Owner shall be allocated greater than 75% of the costs pursuant to Section 6.7 and Section 7.2(a).
- (e) Determinations as to allocations between the Owners of expenses pursuant to Section 6.1.
  - (f) Determinations as to changes in the Unit capability.
- (g) Establishment and modification of billing procedures under this Agreement or under the O&M Agreement.
  - (h) Approval of material contracts for fuel supply or transportation.
- (i) Establishment and modification of specifications of fuels; oversight of fuel procurement, inspection and certification arrangements, policies and procedures; and management of fuel inventories for the Mitchell Plant.
- (j) Establishment of, termination of, and approval of any change or amendment to the operating arrangements (including the O&M Agreement) between the Owners and the Operator (or any successor Operator or replacement third-party Operator) and selection of any replacement Operator, except as otherwise permitted by Section 7.9.
- (k) Review and approval of plans and procedures designed to ensure compliance at the Mitchell Plant with all Applicable Law, including procedures for allocating and using emission allowances or for any programs that permit averaging at more than one Unit for compliance.

- (l) Amendment, termination, extension or modification of the O&M Agreement, and supervision of the performance of, and provision of direction as needed to, the Operator.
- (m) Decisions regarding the retirement, permanent removal from service or Decommissioning of a Unit or any material portion of the Mitchell Plant and any restoration or remediation required in connection therewith.
- (n) Establishment of an insurance program to provide property and general liability insurance on behalf of each Owner, to be procured by the Operator pursuant to the O&M Agreement.
- (o) Decisions not reserved hereunder to the individual Owners regarding any Buyout Transaction or Unit Interest Swap Transaction (including in each case the implementation thereof), to the extent not otherwise mutually agreed by the Owners.
  - (p) Other duties as assigned by agreement of the Owners.
- 7.3 The Operating Committee shall meet at least quarterly, or at such other frequency as determined by the Operating Committee, and at such other times as an Owner may reasonably request. The Operator shall provide operations reports to the Operating Committee each month (presented on a monthly basis) and each quarter (presented on a quarterly basis) substantially in the form of Exhibit B hereto.
- 7.4 The Owners and the Operator shall cooperate in providing to the Operating Committee the information it reasonably needs to carry out its duties, and to supplement or correct such information on a timely basis.
- 7.5 Subject to Section 7.6, each Unit shall be scheduled and dispatched on a joint and equal basis by the Owners, including bidding the Mitchell Plant or any Unit as a single bid, consistent with procedures and guidelines established by the Operating Committee. The Owners shall make an initial Unit-commitment one business day ahead of real-time dispatch, or on such other timetable as the Operating Committee may determine. In each calendar month, each Owner's respective shares of the Emissions Allowances consumed as determined in accordance with the provisions of Section 7.7 shall be proportionate to each Owner's dispatch of the Mitchell Plant in such month.
- 7.6 In the event an Owner desires to separately schedule and dispatch any Unit, subject to the receipt of any necessary regulatory approvals or waivers, the Operating Committee shall establish and implement procedures and systems for separate scheduling and dispatch by each Owner, consistent with all of the requirements of any Person or regional transmission organization, such as PJM, supervising the collective transmission or generation facilities of the power region in which the Mitchell Plant is located that is charged with coordination of market transactions, system-wide transmission planning and network reliability and shall allocate costs and responsibilities in respect of any such separate dispatch (including with respect to Emission Allowances) consistent with such separate dispatch.

- Emission Allowances. Prior to the earlier of any Buyout Transaction or December 31, 2028 (or earlier retirement of the Facility), to the extent that emission allowances issued by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("USEPA") pursuant to Title IV of the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990 and any regulations thereunder, and any other emission allowance trading program created under the Clean Air Act and administered by USEPA or the State of West Virginia, including but not limited to the Cross-State Air Pollution Rule 40 C.F.R. Part 97, and any amendments thereto (the "Emission Allowances"), are required for operation of the Mitchell Plant, each Owner will be entitled to receive for its own benefit 50% of any Emissions Allowances allocated to the Mitchell Plant. Each Owner will be responsible for acquiring any additional Emission Allowances needed to satisfy the Emission Allowances required because of such Owner's dispatch of energy from the Mitchell Plant. Additionally, prior to such time, each Owner will be responsible for acquiring the Emission Allowances required, to the extent necessary in addition to its share of the Emissions Allowances allocated to the Mitchell Plant, to satisfy 50% of the Emission Allowance surrender obligations attributable to the Mitchell Plant imposed under the Consent Decree entered in United States, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., et al., Civil Action Nos. C2-99-1182 and C2-99-1250 and United States, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., et al., Civil Action No. C2-05-360 and Ohio Citizen Action, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., Civil Action No. C2-04-1098 dated December 10, 2007 as subsequently modified or amended, it being understood that the Owners may be subject to additional rights and obligations under any applicable agreement among the Owners (and/or their Affiliates) and American Electric Power Company, Inc. (and/or its Affiliates) pertaining to the allocation of emission limitations associated with the Mitchell Plant. As early as possible, but no later than three business days after the deadline for submitting final electronic data to the EPA for compliance purposes, the Operator shall notify each Owner of the number of annual or seasonal Emission Allowances that are needed to offset each Owner's share of emissions for the previous year or season. Each Owner shall supply its respective share of allowances, with a reasonable compliance margin as determined by the Operating Committee, by transferring the applicable allowances to the Mitchell Plant's Allowance Facility Account on or before 15 days prior to the remittance date. In the event that an Owner fails to surrender the required number of Emission Allowances in accordance with the prior paragraph, the other Owner shall have the option to purchase the required number of Emission Allowances, and the Owner that failed to surrender the required number of Emission Allowances shall reimburse the other Owner for any amounts it shall have incurred to make such purchases, with interest at the "Federal Funds Rate" (as published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as from time to time in effect) running from the date of such purchases to the date of payment. The Operating Committee will develop procedures to be implemented after the end of each calendar year to account for each Owner's share of the Emission Allowances required by the use of the Mitchell Plant and to correct any imbalance between the Emission Allowances supplied and the Emission Allowances used through the end of the preceding year by settlement or payment.
- 7.8 At least ninety (90) days before the start of each operating year, the Operator shall submit to the Operating Committee any proposed amendments to the Capital Budget and an annual operating budget for such operating year with respect to the Mitchell Plant, a proposed annual operating plan with respect to the Mitchell Plant for such operating year, and a forecast of operating and capital costs to be incurred during the next six-year period. The annual operating budget and amendments to the Capital Budget shall be presented on a month-by-month basis, and shall include an operating budget, a capital budget, and an estimate of the cost of any major repairs or

improvements that are anticipated to occur during the relevant period with respect to the Mitchell Plant, and an itemized estimate of all projected fixed and variable operating expenses relating to the operation of the Mitchell Plant during that operating year. The members of the Operating Committee will meet and work in good faith to agree upon the final annual operating budget, final annual operating plan and any amendments to the Capital Budget. Once approved, the annual operating budget and annual operating plan shall remain in effect throughout the applicable operating year, subject to such changes, revisions, amendments, and updating as the Operating Committee may determine. If the Operating Committee determines to retire the Mitchell Plant prior to December 31, 2028, the members of the Operating Committee will meet and work in good faith to amend the Capital Budget to remove any future ELG Capital Expenditures and any other future capital expenditures no longer required, to the extent practicable and consistent with Applicable Law. The Capital Budget shall remain in effect throughout the Term, subject to such amendments as the Operating Committee may determine.

7.9 Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, (i) in the case of the O&M Agreement or any other agreement relating to the Mitchell Plant that is entered into jointly by or on behalf of the Owners, on one hand, with an Affiliate of an Owner (or with an Owner itself, as in the case of the O&M Agreement) on the other hand, the non-Affiliate Owner shall have the sole and exclusive right to exercise any and all affirmative or elective rights of the Owners, including remedies (including delivering notices of and pursuing or settling disputes or delivering notices of default or making and pursuing claims for indemnification) and any termination rights (including rights of termination for convenience, if any) thereunder (for the avoidance of doubt, without first obtaining the consent of the other Owner or the Operating Committee) and (ii) in the case the O&M Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.2 thereof, KPCo shall have the sole and exclusive right to select and designate any successor "Operator" or replacement third-party Operator, in each case so long as such successor replacement is a "Qualified Replacement Operator" (as defined in the O&M Agreement); provided, however, that notice of any such action described in this Section 7.9 shall be sent to the other Owner at the time such action is taken if such other Owner is not the Operator. For purposes of this Agreement, "Affiliate" shall mean, with respect to any person or entity, any other person or entity that directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with such person or entity. As used in this definition, "control" (including, with its correlative meanings, "controlled by" and "under common control with") means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a person or entity, whether through the ownership of securities or partnership or other ownership interests, by contract or otherwise.

### ARTICLE EIGHT EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERM

- 8.1 This Agreement shall be effective as of the Effective Date.
- 8.2 Subject to FERC approval or acceptance of any termination, if necessary, this Agreement shall remain in force until the earlier of (a) the date on which this Agreement is terminated by mutual agreement of the Owners (including in connection with any Unit Swap Transaction) or (b) the consummation of a Buyout Transaction (the period from the Effective Date through such date, the "Term").

# ARTICLE NINE TRANSFERS

- 9.1 Neither Owner may assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of its Ownership Interest, either in whole or part, whether by sale, lease, division, declaration or creation of a trust, by operation of law or otherwise ("Dispose" or a "Disposition") to any person or entity (the "Proposed Purchaser") without the prior written consent of the other Owner (the "Non-Offering Owner" and the Owner proposing the Disposition, the "Offering Owner"), which consent may be granted or withheld in the Non-Offering Owner's sole discretion; provided, that, the foregoing shall not restrict the Owners from pursuing or consummating the Buyout Transaction. Notwithstanding the foregoing, either Owner may Dispose of, all (but not less than all) of its Ownership Interest to a state regulated utility Affiliate, provided that (i) the Disposition shall not relieve the Offering Owner of its obligations under this Agreement, (ii) the Disposition shall be made in compliance with the Consent Decree entered in *United States*, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., et al., Civil Action Nos. C2-99-1182 and C2-99-1250 and United States, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., et al., Civil Action Nos. C2-04-1098 and C2-05-360, and all amendments or modifications thereto, as in effect as of the date of the Disposition, (iii) the Proposed Purchaser shall agree to and assume, in respect of the Ownership Interest subject to the Disposition, the rights and obligations of the Offering Owner and its Affiliates under any applicable agreement with American Electric Power Company, Inc. (and/or its Affiliates) pertaining to the allocation of emission limitations associated with the Mitchell Plant, and (iv) in the event the Offering Owner (or any Affiliate thereof) shall be the Operator, the Proposed Purchaser shall also have been assigned, and agreed to have assumed, the rights and obligations of the Operator under this Agreement and the O&M Agreement as of the effective date of such Disposition; provided, that in the case of this clause (iv), a written consent from the Non-Offering Owner (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) shall be obtained prior to such Disposition to the extent such Disposition results in the change of the Operator.
- 9.2 No Disposition shall be made unless all requisite regulatory and other approvals, consents and authorizations from all Governmental Authorities that are required to be obtained in connection with such Disposition have been obtained and as to which all conditions to the consummation of Disposition thereunder have been satisfied.
- 9.3 All costs associated with any Disposition of an Ownership Interest by an Owner shall be borne solely by the Offering Owner, <u>provided</u> that the foregoing shall not limit the Offering Owner's right to seek reimbursement of any costs from the Proposed Purchaser in connection with any such Disposition.
- 9.4 Each Owner shall have the right to seek financing for all or a portion of such Owner's Ownership Interest and to provide general security for such financing of its Ownership Interest, including through the creation of any Encumbrance thereon (and the right of the beneficiary thereof to enforce thereon, but not to foreclose upon or transfer such Owner's Ownership Interest without the prior written consent of the other Owner), without the prior consent of the other Owner; provided that neither Owner may enter into any financing agreement or create any Encumbrance that would be reasonably likely to prohibit or otherwise restrict or condition the Buyout Transaction. Each Owner further agrees to cooperate reasonably and in good faith, and to cause its Affiliates to so cooperate, with an Owner seeking financing in connection with such

modifications and other rights and consents customary in transactions of such type, and not unreasonably to withhold its consent to such modifications as may be reasonably necessary or appropriate to allow such Owner to obtain such financing upon reasonably competitive terms, including obtaining consents to the assignment of such Owner's Ownership Interest in any of the Project Assets reasonably requested by such Owner's lender; <u>provided</u> that none of such proposed modifications shall (a) relieve the financing Owner of any of its obligations under this Agreement, the O&M Agreement or any other agreement related to the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset, (b) decrease the economic benefits, or increase the costs, of the ownership and operation of the Mitchell Plant to the other Owner, (c) create any increased economic or legal risk to the other Owner in connection with the ownership and operation of the Mitchell Plant, (d) permit or allow any Encumbrances relating to any such financing to be placed upon any portion of or interest in the Project Assets other than the financing Owner's Ownership Interest, (e) permit partition of the Project Assets or any of them, including any partition upon a default by the financing Owner under any of the relevant financing documents or (f) prohibit or otherwise restrict or condition the Buyout Transaction.

9.5 Notwithstanding anything else herein to the contrary, no Disposition shall constitute a release of the Offering Owner from any liabilities to the Non-Offering Owner or the Operator arising from events occurring prior to or in connection with the Disposition, except as may be set forth expressly in a definitive transaction agreement for a Buyout Transaction.

### 9.6 Negotiation of a Buyout Transaction; Unit Interest Swap Transaction.

- (a) At the request of either Owner, the Owners shall commence good faith discussions to negotiate a Buyout Transaction on mutually agreeable terms and conditions, subject to receipt of applicable regulatory approvals. Following any such request, the Owners shall cooperate in good faith to negotiate and execute definitive transaction documents for a mutually agreed Buyout Transaction not later than December 31, 2024, so as to allow the Owners to receive the applicable regulatory approvals not later than May 1, 2025 (or such other date as determined by the Operating Committee), and the transaction be consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028. Subject to Section 9.6(b) and Article Twelve with respect to a Unit Interest Swap Transaction in the absence of a Buyout Transaction, nothing in this Agreement is intended to be, and shall not be deemed to be, a binding commitment or obligation on the part of either Owner to enter into or consummate any Buyout Transaction.
- (b) Except as otherwise expressly agreed in writing by the Owners, in the event mutually agreed definitive transaction documents for a Buyout Transaction are not entered into by December 31, 2024, a Buyout Transaction does not receive requisite regulatory approvals on or prior to May 1, 2025, or the signed definitive transaction documents therefor are otherwise terminated prior to consummation thereof, then the Owners shall enter into definitive transaction documents for a Unit Interest Swap Transaction on mutually agreeable terms and conditions (subject to Section 12.4) to be consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028, after receipt of applicable regulatory approvals. The terms and conditions of the Unit Interest Swap will be negotiated in good faith by the Operating Committee giving due consideration to and addressing, without limitation, the matters set forth in Exhibit C hereto. In the event the Owners do not mutually agree upon any element of definitive transactions documents for a Unit Interest Swap

Transaction (a "<u>Unit Interest Swap Dispute</u>"), then any Unit Interest Swap Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with ARTIC<u>LE Twelve</u>.

# ARTICLE TEN DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES

- 10.1 An Owner shall be deemed to be in default hereunder upon the occurrence of any of the following events with respect to such Owner (each of the following events to be referred to as an "Event of Default," the Owner in default to be referred to as the "Defaulting Owner" and the Owner not in default to be referred to as the "Non-Defaulting Owner"):
- (a) an Owner fails to make any payment required by it as and when due and payable in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the O&M Agreement or any other agreement related to the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset and such failure is not remedied within ten (10) days after receipt of written notice thereof by such Owner from the other Owner; provided, that any such notice shall include a statement of the amount the Defaulting Owner has failed to pay (a "Payment Default"); or
- (b) an Owner fails to perform any material obligation (other than as described in Section 10.1(a)) imposed upon such Owner under this Agreement and such failure is not remedied within thirty (30) days after such Owner receives written notice thereof from the other; provided that, if such thirty (30) day period is not sufficient to enable the remedy or cure of such failure in performance, and such Owner shall have upon receipt of the initial notice promptly commenced and diligently continues thereafter to remedy such failure, then such Owner shall have a reasonable additional period of time (but in no event longer than an additional ninety (90) days from the end of the initial thirty (30) day cure period) to remedy or cure such failure; provided, however, that an Owner shall not be in default of its obligations hereunder to the extent such failure is caused by or is otherwise attributable to a breach by the other Owner of its obligations under this Agreement.
- 10.2 Without limiting the rights and remedies available to the Non-Defaulting Owner under Applicable Law, in the case of an Event of Default, the Non-Defaulting Owner shall have the right (but not the obligation) to (x) pay all or a portion of the amounts that were the subject of the Payment Default on behalf of the Defaulting Owner and (y) perform the obligation(s) which the Defaulting Owner has failed to perform on behalf of and at the expense of the Defaulting Owner (in any such case subject to all limits on liability benefiting the Defaulting Owner as set forth in this Agreement); and, if such payment is made (the portion as so paid or expended in connection with such performance, the "Paid Amount"), to:
- (a) charge the Defaulting Owner interest with respect to the Paid Amount, from the day the payment was made by the Non-Defaulting Owner until it is paid in full by the Defaulting Owner to the Non-Defaulting Owner, at the rate equal to the prime rate as published from time to time in *The Wall Street Journal* (or any successor publication) plus five (5) percentage points per annum, calculated daily, regardless of whether the Non-Defaulting Owner has notified the Defaulting Owner in advance of its intention to charge interest with respect to such Paid Amount;

- (b) set off against the Paid Amount any sums due or accruing to the Defaulting Owner by the Non-Defaulting Owner in accordance with this Agreement;
- (c) maintain an action or actions for the Paid Amount and interest thereon on a continuing basis as the Paid Amount becomes payable but is not paid by the Defaulting Owner, as if the obligation to pay those amounts and the interest thereon was a liquidated demand due and payable on the date the amounts were due to be paid, without any right or resort of the Defaulting Owner to set-off or counter-claim against the Non-Defaulting Owner; and any obligation to pay interest under this Section 10.2 shall apply until the Payment Default is rectified or remedied; and
- at the Non-Defaulting Owner's option, (i) draw on any letter of credit posted by the Defaulting Owner pursuant to Section 4.3 in an amount equal to the Paid Amount, including all interest accrued thereon or (ii) receive one hundred percent (100%) of any revenues arising from or attributable to the sale of capacity, energy, ancillary services or other energy products from the Mitchell Plant that the Defaulting Owner would otherwise be entitled to receive in respect of its Assigned Capacity until the Non-Defaulting Owner receives an amount equal to the Paid Amount, including all interest accrued thereon, plus all costs of collection incurred in connection therewith, and the Owners shall cooperate with each other, the Operator, applicable Governmental Authorities (including in respect of securing any regulatory approvals) or other third parties (including lenders) as may be reasonably necessary to facilitate the Non-Defaulting Owner's right to be paid and receive the revenues attributable to the Defaulting Owner's Assigned Capacity until the applicable Paid Amount, including all interest accrued thereon and all costs of collection incurred in connection therewith has been paid to the Non-Defaulting Owner in full, including facilitating any appropriate changes in the applicable settlement accounts with respect to which market revenues are credited or paid by PJM or other applicable regional transmission organizations and executing any documents required to assign over such market revenues to the Non-Defaulting Owner.

### ARTICLE ELEVEN LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

11.1 Without limiting any other provision of this Agreement, each Owner's liability under this Agreement shall be limited to direct actual damages only. Such direct actual damages shall be the sole and exclusive remedy with respect to all claims arising under this Agreement and all other remedies or damages at law or in equity with respect to claims arising under this Agreement are waived, and unless expressly provided herein, no Owner shall be liable for consequential, punitive, incidental, exemplary or indirect damages, lost profits or other business interruption damages, by statute, in tort or in contract, under any indemnity provision or otherwise, with respect to claims arising under this Agreement. It is the intent of the Owners that the limitations herein imposed on remedies and the measure of damages be without regard to the cause or causes related thereto, including the negligence of any Owner, whether such negligence be sole, joint or concurrent, or active or passive. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the limitations set forth in this Section 11.1 shall not (a) limit or preclude any indemnification obligations of an Owner pursuant to Article Ten of the O&M Agreement, including with respect to indemnification for third-party claims or (b) apply to, limit or preclude recovery of Covered Losses under Section 12.4.

# ARTICLE TWELVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION

- 12.1 If either Owner believes that a dispute (including a Technical Dispute or Unit Interest Swap Dispute) has arisen as to the meaning or application of this Agreement, it shall submit a written description of the disputed matter to the Operating Committee, and shall provide a copy of that submission to the other Owner.
- 12.2 If the Operating Committee does not reach agreement on the resolution of a dispute not constituting a Technical Dispute or Unit Interest Swap Dispute submitted to the Operating Committee pursuant to Section 12.1 within thirty (30) days after the dispute is presented to it, the matter shall be referred to senior executive officers with the authority to resolve such dispute of each of the Owners for resolution in the manner that such individuals shall agree is appropriate; provided, however, that either Owner may exercise any and all rights at law or equity at any time after the end of the thirty (30) day period provided for the Operating Committee to reach agreement if the Operating Committee has not reached agreement.
- If the Operating Committee does not reach agreement on the resolution of a Technical Dispute submitted to the Operating Committee within ten (10) business days after such Technical Dispute is presented to it, then either Owner may refer such Technical Dispute to a Technical Expert. Within ten (10) business days following receipt of an Owner's notice referring a Technical Dispute to a Technical Expert, the Operating Representatives shall confer to agree upon a Technical Expert to hear the Technical Dispute. If the Owners are unable to agree upon the appointment of a Technical Expert, then at the end of such ten (10) business day period each Owner shall, within five (5) business days, notify the other Owner in writing of its designation of a proposed Technical Expert. The two proposed Technical Experts shall, within five (5) business days, select a Technical Expert (who may be one of the two Technical Experts designated by the Owners or another Technical Expert) and such Technical Expert shall hear the Technical Dispute. Each Owner shall be required to put forth and endorse one proposal, budget or solution, as the case may be, as its proposed resolution to the Technical Dispute, based on an agreed statement of the nature of the Technical Dispute and agreed facts surrounding such Technical Dispute. Each Owner's proposal, budget or solution shall be delivered to the Technical Expert and the other Owner no later than twenty (20) business days after the date of the notice of the Owner submitting the Technical Dispute to the Technical Expert. The Technical Expert shall be guided by consideration of (a) this Agreement, (b) all other agreements between the Owners relating to the Mitchell Plant, including the O&M Agreement and (c) Prudent Operation and Maintenance Practices (as defined in the O&M Agreement), and be required to select one of the proposals, budgets or solutions, as the case may be, and shall not be able to select any other proposal, budget or solution, except to the extent mutually agreed by the Owners. The Technical Expert shall render a decision resolving the matter within forty-five (45) days of the date of the notice of the Owner submitting such matter. The Technical Expert shall not award to either Owner any relief greater than that initially sought by such Owner. The decision of the Technical Expert shall be final and binding upon the Owners and not subject to appeal or review. The Owners shall bear equally all costs and expenses of the Technical Expert procedure and the Technical Expert shall not have the authority to award costs or attorneys' fees to either Owner. The Technical Expert shall act as an expert and not as an arbitrator and the provisions of the Federal Arbitration Act and the laws relating to arbitration shall not apply to the Technical Expert or the Technical Expert's

determination or the procedure by which a determination is reached. Except as provided in <u>Section 7.2(a)</u>, the Technical Expert's decision shall not in any event result in deviations from the agreed allocations of costs between the Owners as set forth in this Agreement.

### 12.4 <u>Unit Interest Swap Dispute</u>.

- (a) If the Operating Committee does not reach agreement by May 1, 2025 (or such other date as determined by the Operating Committee) with respect to the resolution of any Unit Interest Swap Dispute, then, at the request of either Owner, the Owners shall promptly (and in any event within ten (10) business days of such request) refer any controversy or claim arising out of or relating to such Unit Interest Swap Dispute to binding arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association for resolution on an expedited basis in accordance with its Commercial Arbitration Rules (unless the American Arbitration Association does not accept (or otherwise indicates that it is not prepared to accept) the Unit Interest Swap Dispute for arbitration of such referral, in which case the Owners shall proceed with binding arbitration by the Arbitrator as set forth in Section 12.4(b) without the administration by the American Arbitration Association), and judgment on the award rendered by such arbitration shall be final and binding upon the Owners and not subject to appeal or review, and such judgment may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof.
- If any Unit Interest Swap Dispute is referred to binding arbitration (b) administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with Section 12.4(a) and the American Arbitration Association does not accept (or otherwise indicates that it is not prepared to accept) such Unit Interest Swap Dispute for binding arbitration, then upon election of either Owner the Owners shall submit such Unit Interest Swap Dispute to binding arbitration before a single arbitrator, who shall be an independent expert in the electric utility industry who is mutually acceptable to both Owners (subject to the following proviso, the "Arbitrator"); provided, that if the Owners do not select a mutually acceptable Arbitrator within ten (10) business days following any such election by an Owner, each Owner shall select an independent expert in the electric utility industry within ten (10) business days, and the two independent experts shall be instructed by the Owners to then, within a further twenty (20) business days, mutually select an independent expert in the electric utility industry, who shall serve as the "Arbitrator". If an Owner fails to appoint an independent expert to select the Arbitrator within the timeframe allowed for such appointment then any independent expert in the electric utility industry appointed within such timeframe by the other Owner to select the Arbitrator shall be the Arbitrator (if such expert is willing to serve as such), and if an Arbitrator is in any event not duly appointed in accordance with the foregoing for any reason within thirty (30) Business Days following a request for binding arbitration before the Arbitrator in accordance with the above, then at the election of either Owner the Arbitrator shall be appointed by the American Arbitration Association acting as appointing authority. No later than the thirtieth (30<sup>th</sup>) business day following the engagement of the Arbitrator, each Owner shall be required to submit to the Arbitrator one proposal or solution, as the case may be, as its proposed resolution to such Unit Interest Swap Dispute (such Owner's "Proposal"). The Arbitrator may in its discretion require that related Unit Interest Swap Disputes be grouped together so that each Owner proposes a single package of Proposals to resolve such related Unit Interest Swap Disputes to promote internal consistency in resolving such related Unit Interest Swap Disputes. The Owners shall instruct the Arbitrator to resolve such Unit Interest Swap Dispute as soon as practicable following the engagement of the Arbitrator, and in resolving such Unit Interest Swap Dispute, the

Arbitrator shall (i) allow for each Owner to receive an allocation of property and rights that the Arbitrator deems to be fair and reasonable on an economic basis, after giving due consideration to any regulatory requirements applicable to each Owner, and (ii) be required to select the Proposal or package of Proposals, as the case may be, of one of the Owners and shall not be able to select any other Proposal, except to the extent mutually agreed by the Owners. The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the Owners and not subject to appeal or review. The Arbitrator shall have the sole power to rule on any challenge to its own jurisdiction without any need to refer such matters first to a court.

- (c) The dispute resolution procedures of this <u>Article Twelve</u> shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of the parties hereto and their respective Affiliates for any Unit Interest Swap Dispute. Each of the parties hereto agrees, on behalf of itself and its Affiliates, to be fully bound by all arbitral awards or decisions resulting from the dispute resolution procedures of this <u>Article Twelve</u>. Subject to <u>Section 12.4(d)</u> and subject to and without limiting any other rights and remedies that may be available, the Owners shall bear equally all costs and expenses of the binding arbitration procedure contemplated by this <u>Section 12.4</u>. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this <u>Section 12.4</u> shall preclude the Owners from reaching a mutually agreed settlement of any Unit Interest Swap Dispute (or any element thereof) at any time (but without limiting an Owner's right to elect binding arbitration hereunder).
- Each Owner acknowledges and agrees that the dispute resolution procedures of this Article Twelve are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and were a material inducement to the Owners' willingness to enter into this Agreement. It is expressly acknowledged and agreed that if any Owner or any of its Affiliates (the "Challenging Party") resists, ignores, contests or otherwise challenges the enforceability or validity of any provision of this Article Twelve or any arbitral award or decision resulting from the dispute resolution procedures of this Article Twelve (an "Enforceability Claim"), then (i) the other Owner shall be entitled to an injunction, specific performance and other equitable relief to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of this Article Twelve and such arbitral award or decision, as applicable, in each case, without proof of actual damages and without any requirement for the posting of security, and (ii) such Challenging Party shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless such other Owner and its Affiliates and any of their respective agents and representatives (collectively, the "Indemnified Parties") from and against any and all Covered Losses incurred or suffered by any of the Indemnified Parties to the extent arising out of or resulting from such Enforceability Claim. Without limiting the foregoing, each party hereto irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law, any Enforceability Claim.
- (e) For purposes of <u>Section 12.4(d)</u>, "Covered Losses" shall mean any and all losses, liabilities, claims, fines, deficiencies, damages, payments, penalties, costs and/or expenses, including the fees and expenses of legal counsels and other advisors, in each case, plus interest with respect to such Covered Losses from the day such Covered Loss is paid or incurred until the applicable Indemnified Party is fully indemnified for such Covered Losses, at a rate equal to the prime rate as published from time to time in *The Wall Street Journal* (or any successor publication), plus five (5) percentage points per annum, calculated and accruing daily.
- 12.5 Except as provided in this <u>Article Twelve</u>, the existence, contents, or results of any settlement negotiations or the results thereof under this Article Twelve may not be disclosed

without the prior written consent of the Owners, <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that either Owner may make disclosures as may be required to fulfill regulatory obligations to any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction, and may inform its lenders, affiliates, auditors, and insurers, as necessary, under pledge of confidentiality, and may consult with expert consultants as required in connection with any proceeding under pledge of confidentiality.

- 12.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to preclude either Owner from filing a petition or complaint with FERC with respect to any claim over which FERC has jurisdiction. In such case, the other Owner may request that FERC reject the petition or complaint or otherwise decline to exercise its jurisdiction. If FERC declines to act with respect to all or part of a claim, the portion of the claim not so accepted by FERC may be resolved through an action at law or equity. To the extent that FERC asserts or accepts jurisdiction over all or part of a claim, the decisions, findings of fact, or orders of FERC shall be final and binding, subject to judicial review under the Federal Power Act, 16 U.S.C. §§ 791a et seq., as amended from time to time, and any proceedings that may have commenced prior to the assertion or acceptance of jurisdiction by FERC shall be stayed, pending the outcome of FERC proceedings. To the extent that any decisions, findings of fact, or orders of FERC do not provide a final or complete remedy to an Owner seeking relief, such Owner may proceed at law or equity to secure such a remedy, subject to any FERC decisions, findings, or orders.
- 12.7 If an Owner (the "Contesting Owner") contests in good faith any amount paid pursuant to the terms of this Agreement following receipt of the written notice of the other Owner delivered pursuant to Section 10.1(a), and any portion of such amount is determined or resolved (including pursuant to the dispute resolution procedures of this Article Twelve) to be in excess of the actual amount due pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, then the Contesting Owner may charge the other Owner interest with respect to such excess amount from the day the payment was made until it is repaid to the Contesting Owner, at the rate equal to the prime rate as published from time to time in *The Wall Street Journal* (or any successor publication) plus five (5) percentage points per annum, calculated daily, regardless of whether the Contesting Owner has notified the other Owner in advance of its intention to charge interest with respect to such excess amount, and the other Owner shall make payment in full in respect of such excess amount and interest within thirty (30) days of written demand therefor.

## ARTICLE THIRTEEN GENERAL

- 13.1 This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the signatories hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns, but this Agreement may not be assigned by any signatory without the written consent of the other parties hereto or as permitted by <u>Article Nine</u> hereof.
- 13.2 This Agreement is subject to the regulatory authority of any State or Federal agency having jurisdiction.
- 13.3 The interpretation and performance of this Agreement is governed by and shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, exclusive of the conflicts of law provisions thereof that would require the application of the laws of a different jurisdiction. Each

Owner hereby agrees that any Action arising out of or relating to this Agreement brought by an Owner (or any of their respective successors or assigns) shall be brought and determined in any state or federal court sitting in the State of New York, within the Borough of Manhattan, City of New York, and the Owners hereby irrevocably submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the aforesaid courts for themselves and with respect to their property, generally and unconditionally, with regard to any such Action arising out of or relating to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, and the appellate courts from any thereof in connection with any action arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any other agreement related to the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset and the transactions contemplated hereby, and consents that any such action may be brought in such courts and waives any objection it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action in any such court or that such action was brought in an inconvenient court. EACH OWNER HEREBY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, ALL RIGHTS TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE O&M AGREEMENT, OR ANY OTHER AGREEMENT RELATED TO THE MITCHELL PLANT OR ANY PROJECT ASSET.

- 13.4 This Agreement supersedes all previous representations, understandings, negotiations, and agreements, either written or oral between the signatories hereto or their representatives with respect to operation of the Mitchell Plant, including the Original Operating Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the amendment and restatement of the Original Operating Agreement effected hereby shall not relieve any party thereto of any undischarged obligation or liability of such party in respect of the period prior to the Effective Date under the Original Operating Agreement. This Agreement, together with the O&M Agreement (and any replacements thereof), constitutes the entire agreement of the signatories hereto with respect to the operation of the Mitchell Plant and the ownership thereof. The signatories hereto hereby agree that this Agreement shall amend the Original Operating Agreement to irrevocably remove AEPSC as a party thereto and, on and after the Effective Date, AEPSC shall no longer be a party thereto or hereto or entitled to rights, or subject to obligations, as a party to this Agreement; provided, however, that Operator shall be permitted to delegate any of its rights, duties and obligations under this Agreement and the O&M Agreement to AEPSC without the consent of KPCo, but without relieving Operator of any of its obligations hereunder.
- 13.5 No amendments or modifications of this Agreement are valid unless in writing and signed by duly authorized representatives of the Owners.
- 13.6 Each Owner shall designate in writing a representative to receive any and all notices required under this Agreement. Notices shall be in writing and shall be given to the representative designated to receive them, either by personal delivery, certified mail, e-mail or any similar means, properly addressed to such representative at the address specified below:

KENTU	JCKY POWER COMPANY
	]
Attn: _	

Phone: []
Email: [
WHEELING POWER COMPANY
Attn:
Phone: []
Email: [

All notices shall be deemed to have been given (a) when personally delivered, (b) when transmitted (except if not a Business Day then the next Business Day) via electronic mail (provided that no error message or other notification of non-delivery is generated with respect to the intended recipient), (c) the day following the day (except if not a Business Day then the next Business Day) on which the same has been delivered prepaid to a reputable national overnight air courier service or (d) the third Business Day following the day on which the same is sent by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid, in each case to the respective parties hereto at the address set forth below, or at such other address as such Owner may specify by written notice to the other Owner (or at such other address for an Owner as shall be specified in a notice given in accordance with this Section 13.6). Each Owner may, by written notice to the other Owner, change the representative or the address to which such notices are to be sent.

- 13.7 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, and each such counterpart hereof shall be deemed to be an original instrument, but all of such counterparts shall constitute for all purposes one agreement. Any signature hereto delivered by a party hereto by facsimile or other electronic transmission shall be deemed an original signature hereto.
- 13.8 Except as otherwise specifically provided, all fees, costs and expenses incurred by the parties hereto in negotiating this Agreement shall be paid by the party incurring the same, including legal and accounting fees, costs and expenses.
- 13.9 Any of the terms, covenants, or conditions hereof may be waived only by a written instrument executed by or on behalf of the Owners waiving compliance. No course of dealing on the part of any Owners, or its respective officers, employees, agents, accountants, attorneys, investment bankers, consultants or other authorized representatives, nor any failure by an Owner to exercise any of its rights under this Agreement shall operate as a waiver thereof or affect in any way the right of such Owner at a later time to enforce the performance of such provision. No waiver by any Owner of any condition, or any breach of any term or covenant contained in this Agreement, in any one or more instances, shall be deemed to be or construed as a further or continuing waiver of any such condition or breach or a waiver of any other condition or of any breach of any other term or covenant. The rights of the Owners under this Agreement shall be

cumulative, and the exercise or partial exercise of any such right shall not preclude the exercise of any other right.

- 13.10 This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Owners and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- 13.11 No Owner will issue, or permit any of its Affiliates, its or its Affiliate's directors, officers, employees, consultants, agents or other representatives to issue, any press releases or otherwise make, or cause any of its Affiliates, its or its Affiliate's directors, officers, employees, consultants, agents or other representatives to make, any public statements or other public disclosures with respect to this Agreement, or the transactions contemplated hereby without the prior written consent of the other Owner; <u>provided, however</u>, that the foregoing requirement to obtain prior written consent shall not apply where such release, statement or disclosure is deemed in good faith by the releasing or disclosing Owner to be required by Applicable Law or under the rules and regulations of a recognized stock exchange on which shares of such Owner (or any of its Affiliates) are listed, so long as prior to making any such release, statement or disclosure and to the extent legally permitted, the releasing or disclosing Owner shall provide prompt notice to the other Owner, consult the other Owner as to the form, contents and timing of such release or disclosure and, when available, provide a copy of such release, statement or disclosure containing such information to the other Owner.
- 13.12 If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by any rule of law or public policy, all other conditions and provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the Owners shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Owners as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that the transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the extent possible.
- 13.13 Each Owner acknowledges that it shall be inadequate or impossible, or both, to measure in money the damage to the Members if any of them or any transferee or any legal representative of any Owner fails to comply with any of the restrictions or obligations imposed by Article Nine that every such restriction and obligation is material, and that in the event of any such failure, the Owners shall not have an adequate remedy at law or in damages. Therefore, each Owner consents to the issuance of an injunction or the enforcement of other equitable remedies against such Owner at the suit of an aggrieved party without the posting of any bond or other security, to compel specific performance of all of the terms of Article Nine and to prevent any Disposition in contravention of any terms of Article Nine, and waives any defenses thereto, including the defenses of: (i) failure of consideration, (ii) breach of any other provision of this Agreement and (iii) availability of relief in monetary damages.

## ARTICLE FOURTEEN DEFINITIONS

For all purposes of this Agreement (including the preceding sections and recitals), unless otherwise required by the context in which any defined term appears or otherwise defined in the body of this Agreement, capitalized terms have the meanings specified in this Article Fourteen. In this Agreement, unless expressly stated otherwise: (a) reference to any agreement (including this Agreement), document or instrument means such agreement, document or instrument as has been, or may be, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof and, if applicable, the terms hereof; (b) reference to any Applicable Law means such Applicable Law as has been, or may be, amended, modified, codified or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including rules and regulations, promulgated thereunder; (c) the singular includes the plural, as the context requires; (d) the terms "includes" and "including" mean "including, but not limited to"; (e) "Day" (regardless of capitalization) shall mean a calendar month; (vii) references to articles, sections and appendices mean the articles and sections of, and appendices to, this Agreement.

"AEPSC" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

"Applicable Law" shall mean all laws (including common law), statutes, codes, acts, treaties, ordinances, orders, judgments, writs, decrees, injunctions, rules, regulations, governmental approvals, permits, directives, and requirements of all Governmental Authorities (including with respect to the environment) having jurisdiction over an Owner, any other person or entity (as to that person or entity), this Agreement, any Project Asset or the Mitchell Plant, as applicable.

"Buyout Transaction" shall mean a transaction consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028, pursuant to which KPCo sells, transfers and assigns to WPCo, and WPCo purchases and assumes from KPCo, all of KPCo's Ownership Interest (including KPCO's interest in the underlying land, common facilities, barge unloading and gypsum conveyor facilities, and inventory and spare parts with respect to the Mitchell Plant).

"Capital Budget" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 1.7.

"CertainTeed Contract" shall mean that certain Supply Agreement dated March 11, 2005, by and between CertainTeed Gypsum West Virginia, Inc. (formerly BPB West Virginia Inc.) and KPCo (as assignee of Ohio Power Company), as amended by Amendment No. 2010-1 dated August 2, 2010, as further amended by Amendment No. 2012-1 dated February 20, 2012 and as further amended by Amendment No. 2013-1 dated June 5, 2013, as may be amended, amended and restated, supplemented or modified from time to time, and as may be assigned to Operator or an Affiliate of Operator.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Agreement" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Assigned Capacity" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 2.3.

- "CCR Capital Expenditures" shall mean all capital expenditures associated with implementation of the CCR Upgrades.
- "CCR Rule" means the Coal Combustion Residuals Rule, 40 CFR Part 257 (April 17, 2015, as amended), and any regulations thereunder promulgated by the USEPA or the State of West Virginia.
- "CCR Upgrades" shall mean any improvements or upgrades to the Mitchell Plant to enable KPCo and WPCo to comply with the CCR Rule.
- "Control" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 7.10.
- "Credit Rating" means with respect to any entity, the rating then assigned to such entity's unsecured, senior long-term debt or deposit obligations (not supported by third party credit enhancements) by S&P or Moody's. If no rating is assigned to such entity's unsecured, senior long-term debt or deposit obligations by S&P or Moody's, then "Credit Rating" means the general corporate credit rating or long-term issuer rating assigned to such entity by S&P or Moody's. If an entity is rated by both S&P and Moody's and the ratings are at different levels, then "Credit Rating" means the lowest such rating.
- "Decommission" or "Decommissioning" shall mean the retirement, dismantlement and permanent removal of the Units and other property, plant, and equipment comprising the Mitchell Plant, including any common facilities associated with each Unit that are to be permanently removed from service, the restoration of the Mitchell Plant site and the removal or remediation of any hazardous materials or other contaminated equipment, materials, coal ash or wastes associated therewith, in a manner that meets the requirements of Applicable Law.
- "Decommissioning Costs" shall mean all costs and obligations expended or incurred in the performance of all work reasonably necessary or undertaken to Decommission the Mitchell Plant, including work associated with the preparation and implementation of Decommissioning plans and the preparation, submittal and prosecution of all necessary applications with Governmental Authorities as required to Decommission the Mitchell Plant in accordance with Applicable Law.
- "Defaulting Owner" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 10.1.
- "Depreciable Life" means, with respect to a capital item, the shorter of (a) the reasonably expected depreciable life (in months) of such capital item and (b) the number of months between the anticipated in-service date of such capital item and December 31, 2040 (or such earlier anticipated date of the permanent cessation of operations of the Units filed with the WVPSC).
- "<u>Dispose</u>" or "<u>Disposition</u>" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 9.1</u>.
- "Effective Date" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.
- "ELG Capital Expenditures" shall mean all capital expenditures associated with implementation of the ELG Upgrades.

26

- "ELG Rule" shall mean the Steam Electric Reconsideration Rule, 85 Fed. Reg. 64,650 (Oct. 13, 2020), and any regulations thereunder promulgated by the USEPA or the State of West Virginia.
- "<u>ELG Upgrades</u>" shall mean any improvements or upgrades to the Mitchell Plant to enable WPCo to comply with the ELG Rule.
- "Emission Allowances" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 7.7.
- "Encumbrance" shall mean with respect to any property or asset (a) any mortgage, deed of trust, charge, lien, pledge, hypothecation, title retention arrangement or other security interest, as or in effect as security for the payment of a monetary obligation or the observance of any other obligation; (b) any easement, servitude, restrictive covenant, equity or interest in the nature of an encumbrance, garnishee order, writ of execution, right of set-off, lease, license to use or occupy, assignment of income or monetary claim, whether or not filed, recorded or otherwise perfected under Applicable Law; and (c) any agreement to create any of the foregoing or allow any of the foregoing to exist.
- "Event of Default" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 10.1.
- "FERC" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 5.1</u>.
- "FERC Accounting Requirements" means the accounting requirements of FERC, including with respect to the Uniform System of Accounts, established by FERC under the FPA.
- "FPA" means the Federal Power Act.
- "Governmental Authority" means any federal, national, regional, state, municipal or local government authority, tribunal, court, agency, body, board or instrumentality, or any regulatory, administrative or other department, commission, bureau or agency, taxing authority or power, or any political or other subdivision, department or branch of the foregoing, including any independent system operator, regional transmission organization or electric reliability organization.
- "KPCo" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.
- "KPSC" shall mean the Kentucky Public Service Commission.
- "<u>Mitchell Plant</u>" shall mean the Mitchell Power Generation Facility, which consists of the Units and associated plant, equipment, real estate and other related facilities, located in Moundsville, West Virginia, but excluding the real property and operation known as the Conner Run Fly Ash Impoundment and Dam.

27

- "Moody's" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 4.3.
- "Non-Defaulting Owner" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 10.1.
- "Non-Offering Owner" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.1.

- "O&M Agreement" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.
- "Offering Owner" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.1.
- "Operating Committee" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 7.1.
- "Operating Representative" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 7.1.
- "Operator" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.
- "Original Operating Agreement" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.
- "Owner" or "Owners" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.
- "Ownership Interest" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.
- "Paid Amount" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 10.2</u>.
- "Payment Default" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 10.1(a).
- "Project Assets" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 1.1.
- "Proposed Purchaser" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 9.1</u>.
- "Ratings Requirement" shall mean a Credit Rating for such Owner (or if such Owner has provided a guaranty issued by an Affiliate to satisfy its obligations under this Section 4.3, such Owner's Affiliate guarantor) of at least "BBB-" by S&P or at least Baa3 by Moody's, and if such Credit Rating is "BBB-" by S&P or "Baa3" by Moody's then such Credit Rating must not be on negative credit watch by S&P or Moody's.
- "S&P" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 4.3.
- "<u>Tax Code</u>" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 6.6</u>.
- "<u>Technical Dispute</u>" shall mean any dispute which this Agreement expressly provides shall be a Technical Dispute.
- "Technical Expert" shall mean any individual selected in accordance with the procedure specified in Section 12.3 and who (a) has significant professional qualifications and practical experience in the subject matter of the Technical Dispute, (b) has no interest, financial or otherwise, or duty which conflicts or may conflict with such individual's functions as a Technical Expert (such individual being required to fully disclose any such interest or duty prior to any appointment) and (c) is not currently and has not been (i) during the five (5) years prior to the date of appointment, an employee of any of the Owners or any of their Affiliates and (ii) during the three (3) years prior to the date of appointment, a contractor or consultant of either of the Owners or any of their Affiliates, unless otherwise mutually agreed by the Owners.

28

<sup>&</sup>quot;Term" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 8.2.

"Total Net Capability" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 2.1.

"Total Net Generation" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 2.2.

"<u>Unit</u>" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.

"Unit Interest Swap Dispute" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.6(b).

"Unit Interest Swap Transaction" shall mean a transaction, to be consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028, pursuant to which (a) KPCo sells, transfers and assigns to WPCo, and WPCo purchases and assumes from KPCo, all of KPCo's undivided ownership interest in one of the Units (to be mutually selected by the Owners through the Operating Committee, subject to Section 12.4), (b) WPCo sells, transfers and assigns to KPCo, and KPCo purchases and assumes from WPCo, all of WPCo's undivided ownership interest in the other Unit (to be mutually selected by the Owners through the Operating Committee, subject to Section 12.4), and (c) addresses the matters for negotiation and includes the definitive documentation (including amendments or replacements of each of this Agreement and the O&M Agreement) described in Exhibit C hereto, with the ultimate result that each Owner owns all of the interests in one of the two Units. Unless mutually agreed by the Owners (subject to Section 12.4), a Unit Interest Swap Transaction shall not include a sale, transfer or assignment of any property, plant or equipment, or improvements thereto, owned solely by one Owner in accordance with Section 1.8 due to such Owner funding or bearing 100% of the capital expenditures or ELG Capital Expenditures for such item.

"<u>USEPA</u>" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 7.7</u>.

"WACC" shall mean, as of any date, WPCo's then-applicable WVPSC-authorized weighted average cost of capital, compounded semiannually (consistent with the compounding of Allowance for Funds Used During Construction (AFUDC)).

"WPCo" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

"WVPSC" shall mean the Public Service Commission of West Virginia.

[Signature pages follow.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed by their officers thereunto duly authorized as of the date first above written.

By:
Title:
WHEELING POWER COMPANY
By: Title:
Solely with respect to <u>Section 13.4</u> :
AMERICAN ELECTRIC POWER SERVICE CORPORATION
Ву:
Title:

KENTUCKY POWER COMPANY

#### Exhibit A

### **Capital Budget, Initial Budgets and Forecast**

[To Be Attached as of the Effective Date.]

DB1/ 127633007.12

31

#### Exhibit B

### Form of Monthly Sample Report

[To Be Attached as of the Effective Date.]

#### **Exhibit C**

#### **Unit Interest Swap Transaction Implementation**

Not later than January 15, 2025 (or such other date as determined by the Operating Committee), unless a Buyout Transaction is otherwise entered into by the Owners, the Operating Committee shall commence good faith discussions to negotiate the Unit Interest Swap Transaction, which negotiations shall include the following considerations:

- the particular Unit to be owned by each Owner,
- any economic equalization payments between the Owners to account for differences in the characteristics of, and the value attributed to, each Unit (including without limitation based on performance history and anticipated capability), and any unequal ownership interest percentages in property, plant or equipment, or improvements thereto, due to an Owner funding or bearing greater than 50% of the capital expenditures for such item,
- the ratable disposition of coal, consumables, fuel, spare parts and other inventory assets,
- arrangements for the purchase or continuing usage, as applicable, of any common facilities (i.e. "Unit 0") used in the operations of both Units, including the barge loading facilities, gypsum conveyor system, substation, interconnection facilities and all other equipment or other property required to produce, deliver or transmit energy to the grid, in each case, at the Mitchell Plant, in the event the Units are not retired at the same time,
- preparation of a Unit for safe standing pending retirement of the other Unit in the event the Units will not be retired at the same time,
- the allocation of Decommissioning Costs for common facilities after retirement of the Units in the event the Units are not retired at the same time,
- cooperation in connection with any Disposition of a Unit (including to any third party),
- operational and costs responsibilities of each Owner in relation to the separate ownership, dispatch, operation, maintenance, capital expenditures and Decommissioning of each Unit, and
- such other matters as the Operating Committee determines are appropriate to implement the Unit Interest Swap Transaction.

The Operating Committee shall determine the need for any real estate, engineering or other professionals or consultants to establish appropriate property divisions between the Units and the other property and assets that would be owned separately by each Owner.

In connection with entering into and consummating definitive transaction documents for a Unit Interest Swap Transaction, the Owners shall negotiate and enter into amendments or replacements (or termination) of each of this Agreement and the O&M Agreement to reflect the

Unit Interest Swap Transaction and the separate ownership, dispatch, operation, maintenance, capital expenditures and Decommissioning of each Unit with a common operator of the Mitchell Plant (including the unilateral ability of each Owner to determine whether or not to operate, Dispose of or retire its applicable Unit), subject to applicable state and other regulatory approvals.

#### [RATE SCHEDULE NO. 303]

#### MITCHELL PLANT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT

KENTUCKY POWER COMPANY

and

WHEELING POWER COMPANY

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

		Page
	ARTICLE ONE OWNERSHIP AND OPERATIONS	21
	ARTICLE ONE OWNERSHIP AND OPERATIONS  ARTICLE TWO APPORTIONMENT OF CAPACITY AND ENERGY	<del>≠</del> <u>1</u>
	ARTICLE TWO ATTORTIONIENT OF CAFACITY AND ENERGY	4
	ARTICLE FOUR WORKING CAPITAL REQUIREMENTS	4
	ARTICLE FIVE INVESTMENT IN FUEL	5
	ARTICLE SIX APPORTIONMENT OF STATION COSTS	6
	ARTICLE SEVEN OPERATING COMMITTEE AND OPERATIONS	9
	ARTICLE EIGHT EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERM	13
	ARTICLE NINE TRANSFERS	14
	ARTICLE TEN DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES	<del>17</del> 16
	ARTICLE ELEVEN LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	<del>19</del> 17
	ARTICLE TWELVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION	<del>19</del> 18
	ARTICLE THIRTEEN GENERAL	21
	ARTICLE FOURTEEN DEFINITIONS	<del>24</del> 25
•		

Exhibit A – Capital Budget, Initial Budgets and Forecast

Exhibit B – Form of Monthly Sample Report

Exhibit C – Unit Interest Swap Transaction Implementation

THIS MITCHELL PLANT OWNERSHIP AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), with an effective date of [\_\_\_\_\_] (the "<u>Effective Date</u>"), is by and among Kentucky Power Company, a Kentucky corporation qualified as a foreign corporation in West Virginia ("<u>KPCo</u>"); Wheeling Power Company, a West Virginia corporation ("<u>WPCo</u>") (such parties hereinafter sometimes referred to as an "<u>Owner</u>" and together the "<u>Owners</u>"); and, solely with respect to <u>Section 13.4</u>, American Electric Power Service Corporation, a New York corporation ("<u>AEPSC</u>").

#### WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, KPCo and WPCo, as of the date hereof, each own a fifty percent (50%) undivided ownership interest in the Mitchell Power Generation Facility (each such percentage interest, an Owner's "Ownership Interest"), which consists of two coal-fired generating units (each, a "Unit"), with each Unit having a nominal nameplate capacity of 800 MW, located in Moundsville, West Virginia (as further defined herein, the "Mitchell Plant");

WHEREAS, KPCo, WPCo and AEPSC are parties to that certain Mitchell Plant Operating Agreement, dated as of December 31, 2014 (the "Original Operating Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Original Operating Agreement sets forth certain rights and obligations of the Owners and AEPSC with respect to the Mitchell Plant and the Owners' ownership thereof;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Original Operating Agreement, KPCo is responsible for the day-to-day operations and maintenance of the Mitchell Plant;

WHEREAS, the Owners and AEPSC desire to replace the Original Operating Agreement to set forth the rights and obligations of the Owners with respect to the Mitchell Plant and their ownership thereof and to remove AEPSC as a party thereto;

WHEREAS, in connection with the execution of this Agreement, the Owners desire to execute a separate operations and management agreement to provide for the day-to-day operation and maintenance responsibilities in respect of the Mitchell Plant (as may be amended from time to time the "O&M Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, the Owners have agreed that, subject to the terms and conditions of the O&M Agreement, on and after the Effective Date WPCo shall replace KPCo as the operator of the Mitchell Plant (the "Operator"); and

WHEREAS, on and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Owners have committed to undertake a Buyout Transaction (as hereinafter defined), pursuant to which WPCo shall purchase KPCo's Ownership Interest on or prior to December 31, 2028, unless an Early Retirement Event (as hereinafter defined) occurs.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and for the purposes hereinabove recited, and in consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter contained, the signatories hereto agree as follows:

## ARTICLE ONE OWNERSHIP AND OPERATIONS

- To the greatest extent permitted by Applicable Law, the Mitchell Plant and all assets (tangible and intangible) and property (real and personal) owned, leased, held, developed, constructed or acquired solely for or in connection with the Mitchell Plant or the operation, maintenance or Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant by or on behalf of an Owner or the Owners (together, the "Project Assets") shall be owned and held and deemed to be owned and held by the Owners as tenants in common in proportion to their respective Ownership Interests (except for any capital items owned in a different proportion in accordance with Section 1.8) or, in the event any Project Asset cannot be held directly by both of the Owners due to, inter alia, any pre-existing legal or contractual restrictions that cannot be altered or satisfied or where effectuating such ownership structure would result in unreasonable additional expense to the Owners, by the Operator as trustee for the Owners as tenants in common in proportion to their respective Ownership Interest. If the ownership of any Project Asset is registered or recorded in the name of one of the Owners, and notwithstanding the Owners' efforts such Project Asset cannot be held directly by both Owners as contemplated above, then such Owner in whose name ownership is registered or recorded shall hold such Project Asset in trust for itself and the other Owner in proportion to their respective Ownership Interests and, to the extent necessary or requested by the Operator or other Owner, make such Project Assets (or the benefits thereof) available for the use and benefit of the Owners (in proportion with their respective Ownership Interests), including, to the extent consistent with the foregoing, by such Owner subcontracting, sublicensing, subleasing, delegating or granting a limited power of attorney or similar appointment as agent to Operator to administer such Project Assets.
- 1.2 At the request of either Owner, and in accordance with <u>Section 1.1</u>, each Owner and the Operator shall execute all documents and do all things necessary or appropriate to register or record the Project Assets in the names of the Owners in proportion to their respective Ownership Interests (or such different proportion as any capital item may be owned in accordance with <u>Section 1.8</u>).
- 1.3 All assets (tangible and intangible) and property (real and personal) held, developed, constructed or acquired by or on behalf of the Operator for or on behalf of the Owners jointly, or any of them, shall constitute "Project Assets" subject to the ownership of both Owners as set forth in Sections 1.1 and 1.2. Except as otherwise agreed by the Owners, the Operator shall not have any right, title or interest in or to any such assets, or in or to any money paid to, collected or received by the Operator for or on behalf of either Owner, except as the agent or representative of, or for the use and benefit of, such Owners as set forth in this Agreement and in proportion to each Owner's respective Ownership Interest.
- 1.4 Each Owner hereby waives any rights it may have at law or equity to bring an action for partition or division of the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset or any contracts related thereto, and agrees that it shall not (a) seek partition or division of the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset or any contracts related thereto, or (b) take any action, whether by way of any court order or otherwise, for physical partition or judicial sale in lieu of partition of the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset or any contracts related thereto. Nothing in this Section 1.4 shall affect the

right of either Owner to dispatch its respective share of the Total Net Capability under <u>Article Two</u> or to Dispose of its Ownership Interest in accordance with <u>Article Nine</u>.

- 1.5 On and after the Effective Date, WPCo shall be the Operator responsible for the day-to-day operations and maintenance of the Mitchell Plant and shall operate, maintain and Decommission the Mitchell Plant for the sole benefit (and on behalf) of the Owners and in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the O&M Agreement. KPCo agrees to take all actions reasonably necessary to facilitate WPCo's operation, maintenance and Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant pursuant to the terms of the O&M Agreement, including providing or permitting reasonable access to the Mitchell Plant to third party contractors and other contract counterparties of each Owner or the Operator with respect to the administration, implementation and satisfaction of such contracts or agreements executed or assumed by the Operator on behalf of either Owner relating to the Mitchell Plant, including all Facility Agreements (as defined in the O&M Agreement).
- 1.6 The Owners shall establish and maintain such bank accounts as may from time to time be required or appropriate for paying the costs and expenses, including capital expenditures, in respect of the ownership, operation, maintenance and Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant. The Owners shall designate only the Operator, and its representatives as reasonably requested by the Operator, as authorized signatories to such bank accounts. All withdrawals made by the Operator (or its representatives) from such bank accounts shall be made only in connection with the performance of the Operator's obligations set forth in this Agreement and the O&M Agreement.
- 1.7 The initial capital budget for the period from the Effective Date through December 31, 2028 (including agreed allocations of costs for capital projects between the Owners) (the "Capital Budget"), the initial annual operating budget and the initial forecast of operating and capital costs to be incurred for the period from the Effective Date through December 31, 2028 are attached hereto as Exhibit A.
- 1.8 Notwithstanding the provisions of this Article One, to the extent that either Owner funds or bears an amount greater than 50% of any capital expenditures or ELG Capital Expenditures as contemplated in the Capital Budget or this Agreement, the directly resulting portion of any property, plant and equipment, or improvements thereto shall be owned by the Owners in proportion to their respective amounts funded and shall be included only in such proportion in each Owner's ownership accounts for regulatory, accounting, tax and other purposes.

## ARTICLE TWO APPORTIONMENT OF CAPACITY AND ENERGY

2.1 The total net capability of the Mitchell Plant at low-voltage busses of the Units, after taking into account auxiliary load demand, is 1,560,000 kilowatts (the "<u>Total Net Capability</u>") as of the Effective Date. The Owners may from time to time modify the Total Net Capability of the Mitchell Plant as they may mutually agree.

- 2.2 The total net generation of the Mitchell Plant during a given period, as determined by the requirements of each Owner, shall mean the electrical output of the Mitchell Plant generators during such period, measured in kilowatt hours by suitable instruments, reduced by the energy used by auxiliaries for each Unit during such period (the "<u>Total Net Generation</u>").
- 2.3 Each Owner shall be entitled to receive 50% of the Total Net Capability and the Total Net Generation (with respect to each Owner, such Owner's "Assigned Capacity"), and all associated energy, capacity, ancillary services and other energy products, in accordance with this Agreement.
- 2.4 Except as may be determined by the Operating Committee in accordance with Section 7.6, in any hour, each Owner shall share 50% of the minimum load responsibility of each Unit.
- 2.5 In any hour during which any Unit is out of service, the Owners shall bear equally the cost of energy used by the out-of-service Unit's auxiliaries during such hour, which may be provided by the applicable local utility Affiliate of an Owner. Alternatively, the Owners may mutually agree in writing to each provide 50% of such energy.

## ARTICLE THREE REPLACEMENTS, ADDITIONS, AND RETIREMENTS

- 3.1 The Owners shall take all actions within their respective control to cause the Operator, pursuant to the O&M Agreement, from time to time to make or cause to be made any necessary or appropriate additions to, replacements of, and retirements of, capitalizable facilities associated with the Mitchell Plant in accordance with the Capital Budget and the O&M Agreement or as may otherwise be mutually agreed upon by the Owners.
- In the event that, prior to execution and delivery Unless a Buyout Transaction has 3.2 been consummated, each Owner shall, upon the retirement of the Mitchell Interest Purchase Agreement, an Early Retirement Event occurs, each Owner shall (a) cause each Unit to permanently cease operations on December 31, 2028, or such other date permitted by Applicable Law as the Operating Committee may determine, (b) be responsible for, and shall timely pay, 50% of all Decommissioning CostsPlant (or any individual Unit), (ea) cooperate in good faith and take all actions reasonably necessary to facilitate the relevant Decommissioning Workthereof, including negotiating in good faith any contracts or agreements (including liability transfer arrangements) on behalf of either Owner or Operator, including transfers, conveyances or assignments of Facility Equipment (as defined in the O&M Agreement), as reasonably requested by either Owner or Operator to facilitate such Decommissioning and (db) take, and/or instruct the Operator pursuant to the O&M Agreement to take, such actions, at the sole cost and expense of WPCo, to continue operating and maintaining the barge loading facilities and gypsum conveyor system at the Mitchell Plant and providing use of such facilities and system to the applicable contract counterparty and its representatives in accordance with, and until the expiration or earlier termination of, the CertainTeed Contract.

# ARTICLE FOUR WORKING CAPITAL REQUIREMENTS

- 4.1 The Owners shall periodically mutually determine the amount, timing and invoicing processes for funds required for use as working capital, for operating, capital and other expenses incurred in the operation, maintenance and Decommissioning (including the Decommissioning Costs) of the Mitchell Plant, and in buying equipment, materials, parts, fuel and other supplies and services necessary to operate, maintain and Decommission the Mitchell Plant and to make the timely payments of any expenses required under the O&M Agreement.
- 4.2 Each Owner shall, in accordance with the timing set forth in a determination made pursuant to Section 4.1, promptly provide 50% of any such amount required by the Owners pursuant to Section 4.1, except as otherwise provided for in Section 6.7.
- Each Owner agrees that if such Owner fails at any time during the Term to satisfy the Ratings Requirement, it will, within thirty (30) days of such failure, provide in favor of the other Owner and maintain credit support in the form of (a) a cash deposit, (b) a guaranty issued by an Affiliate of such Owner that satisfies the Ratings Requirement in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the other Owner or (c) a letter of credit in form and substance reasonably acceptable to other Owner, issued by a commercial bank or other financial institution with a Credit Rating of at least "A-" by S&P Global Ratings, or any successor thereto ("S&P") or at least "A3" by Moody's Investors Service, Inc., or any successor thereto ("Moody's"), and in an amount equal to (i) one-half (1/2) of the then-applicable annual operating budget for the Mitchell Plant established pursuant to Section 7.2 from time to time, plus (ii) the sum of such Owner's allocated amount of capital expenditures for such year contained in the then-applicable Capital Budget, plus (iii) an amount equal to the latest estimate of Decommissioning Costs prepared by the Operator, determined on a net present value basis using a discount rate equal to the WACC as of the date of determination. Such credit support posted in favor of an Owner shall be promptly returned within thirty (30) days of the other Owner furnishing written evidence demonstrating that it satisfies the Ratings Requirement.
- 4.4 The Operator shall provide such credit support, including guarantees, cash deposits, letters of credit or other forms of credit support, to third parties (including contractual counterparties and Governmental Authorities) as required for the Owners' ownership, operation, maintenance and Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant. To the extent that the Operator is required to provide such credit support to a third party in connection with any activity performed in respect of the Mitchell Plant under this Agreement (including the procurement of fuel as described in Section 5.1), the Owners shall share the reasonable and documented out-of-pocket cost of the third-party credit support incurred by the Operator (including of any credit support furnished by an Affiliate of the Operator) in accordance with their respective Ownership Interests.

## ARTICLE FIVE INVESTMENT IN FUEL

5.1 The Operator shall procure, establish and maintain reserves of coal in common stock piles for the Mitchell Plant of such quality and in such quantities as the Operating Committee shall determine to be required to provide adequate fuel reserves against interruptions of normal fuel supply and as is necessary to maintain the number of tons in such coal stock piles, after taking into account the coal consumption from such coal stock piles by each Unit during

each month. For purposes of this Agreement, "<u>consumables</u>" shall be as defined in account 502 of the Uniform System of Accounts administered by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC").

- 5.2 The quality of any coal or consumable product provided by the Operator must be reasonably acceptable to both Owners. Any coal being utilized shall be deemed to be acceptable to the Owners if it meets the following requirements: (a) coal previously utilized at the Mitchell Plant with satisfactory operating performance shall be considered acceptable for use in the Mitchell Plant, unless deemed unacceptable due to a required change of the engineering specifications making the coal no longer viable; (b) coal from any new seam or source shall be acceptable if such supply is shown to perform satisfactorily in the Mitchell Plant and is mutually acceptable to each Owner; or (c) as otherwise mutually agreed to by each Owner. Consumables from any new seam or source shall be acceptable if such supply is shown to perform satisfactorily to both Owners in the Mitchell Plant and conform to the then current engineering specifications for the Mitchell Plant or as otherwise mutually agreed by each Owner.
- 5.3 Each Owner shall be responsible for, and own, 50% of the investment in the common coal stock piles.
- 5.4 Fuel oil and consumables charged to operation for the Mitchell Plant shall be owned and accounted for between the Owners in the same manner as coal.

# ARTICLE SIX APPORTIONMENT OF STATION COSTS

- 6.1 The allocation to the Owners of fuel expense associated with each Unit shall be determined by the Operating Committee as follows:
- (a) In any calendar month, the average unit cost of coal available for consumption from the Mitchell Plant common coal stock piles shall be determined based on the prior month's ending inventory dollar and ton balances plus current month receipts delivered to the Mitchell Plant common coal stock piles. Each Owner's average unit-cost will be the same, and receipts and inventory available for consumption amounts will be allocated to each Owner based on monthly usage.
- (b) The number of tons of coal consumed by the Mitchell Plant in each calendar month from the Mitchell Plant common coal stock piles shall be determined and shall be converted into a dollar amount equal to the product of (i) the average cost per ton of coal associated with the Mitchell Plant in the Mitchell Plant common coal stock pile at the close of such month, and (ii) the number of tons of coal consumed by the Mitchell Plant from the Mitchell Plant common coal stock piles during such month. Such dollar amount shall be credited to the Mitchell Plant fuel in the stock pile and charged to the Mitchell Plant fuel consumed.
- (c) In each calendar month, each Owner's respective shares of the Mitchell Plant fuel consumed expense as determined by the provisions of <u>Section 6.1(b)</u> shall be proportionate to each Owner's dispatch of the Mitchell Plant in such month.

- (d) Fuel oil reserves will be owned and accounted for in the same manner as coal stock piles, and fuel oil consumed will be allocated to the Owners in the same manner as coal consumed.
- 6.2 For each calendar month, the Operator will, to the extent practicable and in accordance with the O&M Agreement, determine all of the Mitchell Plant's operations expenses and associated overheads, as accounted for under the FERC Uniform System of Accounts.
- 6.3 For each calendar month, the Operator will, to the extent practicable and in accordance with the O&M Agreement, determine all the Mitchell Plant's maintenance expenses and associated overheads, as accounted for under the FERC Uniform System of Accounts.
- 6.4 In each calendar month, each Owner's respective shares of operations and maintenance expenses associated with the Mitchell Plant, as determined in accordance with this <u>Article Six</u>, shall be allocated as follows:
- (a) Each Owner's respective share of the Mitchell Plant steam expenses as recorded in FERC Account 502, and emission tons, with allowance expenses as recorded in FERC Account 509, shall be proportionate to each Owner's dispatch of the Mitchell Plant in such month.
- (b) In each calendar month, the maintenance of boiler plant expenses as recorded in FERC Account 512, and maintenance of electric plant expenses as recorded in FERC Account 513, shall be directly assigned to each Unit or designated as a common expense attributable to both Units. In each calendar month, each Owner's respective share of these expenses shall be proportionate to each Owner's dispatch of the applicable Unit, or both Units in the case of common expenses, over the previous sixty (60) calendar months.
- (c) In each calendar month, each Owner shall be responsible for 50% of all other Steam Power Generation Expenses (FERC Accounts 500 515) not addressed in Section 6.4(a) and Section 6.4(b). Administrative and General Expenses (FERC Accounts 920 935) shall be assigned to the Mitchell Plant through an annual wages and salaries allocator applied to monthly Administrative & General Expenses. Each Owner shall be responsible for 50% of this monthly amount; provided, however, that, for the avoidance of doubt, each Owner shall be individually responsible for any fees, costs or other charges, including but not limited to those imposed by PJM Interconnection, L.L.C. ("PJM") or any regional transmission operator or any other Governmental Authority in respect of, or which are attributable to, the sale or transmission of the capacity or energy associated with its Ownership Interest, as the case may be.
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing clauses (a) through (c) or anything else in this Agreement or the O&M Agreement to the contrary, in each calendar month, any operations and maintenance or other expenses to the extent attributable to any ELG Upgrade (regardless of the FERC Account to which it is charged) shall be allocated exclusively to and paid by WPCo.
- (e) In each calendar month, each Owner's respective share of Construction Work In Progress charged to FERC Account 107 shall be allocated on the same basis as capital expenditures, as set forth in <u>Section 6.7</u>.

- (f) In each calendar month, the net change in Mitchell Plant storeroom inventory (inventory purchases less issuances of inventory) charged to FERC Account 154 shall be allocated 50% to each Owner.
- (g) Each Owner shall be charged 50% of Operating Costs, as defined in and in accordance with Section 7.2 of the O&M Agreement, except to the extent a different allocation for specific FERC Accounts or otherwise is specified in this <u>Article Six</u>.
- 6.5 All taxes, duties or assessments levied against or with respect to each Owner's Ownership Interest, or an Owner's purchase, use, ownership or beneficial interest in, or income from, the Mitchell Plant shall be the sole responsibility of, and shall be paid by, the Owner upon whose purchase, use, ownership interest or beneficial interest or income said taxes or assessments are levied. Without limiting the foregoing, in each calendar month, each Owner's respective share of Employee Payroll Taxes charged to FERC Account 408 shall be 50%.
- 6.6 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement or any other agreement to the contrary, each Owner hereby acknowledges and agrees that (a) each Owner prior to the Effective Date has treated, and subsequent to such date shall continue to treat, the co-ownership and operation of the Mitchell Plant as excluded from Subchapter K of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Tax Code"), pursuant to Section 761(a) thereof, for all federal, state and local income tax purposes, (b) each Owner prior to the Effective Date affirmatively elected not to apply any of the provisions of Subchapter K of the Tax Code to such Owner's interest in the Mitchell Plant, with such election having been formally filed in connection with the Owners' applicable income tax returns for the taxable year ending on December 31, 2020 and each Owner has taken all actions necessary to implement such election and (c) each Owner prior to the Effective Date has reported, and subsequent to such date shall report, its share of all income, gains, deductions, losses, credits, etc. from its Ownership Interest on its tax returns consistent with such exclusion from the provisions of Subchapter K of the Tax Code.
- 6.7 Subject to <u>clauses (b)</u> and <u>(c)</u> below the cost of any replacement, addition, improvement or upgrade of each Unit or any portion of the Mitchell Plant, and any restoration or remediation required in connection therewith, shall be allocated between the Owners in accordance with the allocations for such capital items contained in the Capital Budget. With respect to any such capital item not contained in the Capital Budget, the costs of such capital item shall be allocated as follows, unless the Operating Committee agrees upon a different allocation:
- (a) Capital expenditures (other than ELG Capital Expenditures) that the Operating Committee determines have been or will be incurred exclusively for one Owner shall be allocated exclusively to, and paid for by, that Owner.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, ELG Capital Expenditures shall be allocated exclusively to, and paid for exclusively by, WPCo (subject to adjustment of the Buyout Price in accordance with Section 9.6) and CCR Capital Expenditures shall be allocated 50% to (and paid for by) each Owner; provided, that, the Operating Committee shall engage or retain a Technical Expert to make recommendations with respect to determining

which capital expenditures are ELG Capital Expenditures and which capital expenditures are CCR Capital Expenditures.

- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, if the in-service date of a capital item is reasonably anticipated by the Operating Committee to be after December 31, 2028, then the capital expenditures for such capital item shall be allocated exclusively to, and paid for by, WPCo.
- (d) If the Operating Committee determines, including based on Depreciable Lives of similar assets previously approved by applicable Governmental Authorities, that a capital item (other than an ELG Upgrade) has a Depreciable Life that extends beyond December 31, 2028, then (i) KPCo shall be responsible for and shall pay 50% of the expenditures for such capital item, multiplied by (A) the number of months (not to exceed the Depreciable Life of such capital item) between the reasonably anticipated in-service date of such capital item and December 31, 2028, divided by (B) the Depreciable Life of such capital item and (ii) WPCo shall be responsible for the remaining amount of such capital expenditure not allocated to KPCo pursuant to the foregoing clause (i).
- (e) Any other capital expenditures shall be allocated 50% to (and paid for by) each Owner, subject to the written approval of the Operating Committee for budget overruns to the extent required pursuant to Section 5.3.2 of the O&M Agreement.
- 6.8 In the event of an Early Retirement Event, each Each Owner shall be responsible for 50% of all Decommissioning Costs, unless a different allocation is expressly specified for such item in the Capital Budget (as agreed by the Owners) or the Owners mutually agree to allocate such costs in another manner; provided that nothing in this Section 6.8 shall affect the inclusion of Decommissioning Costs in the calculation of the Buyout Price pursuant to Section 9.6 (including in connection with any Unit Interest Swap Transaction).
- 6.9 Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement, an Owner's obligation to pay its obligations under this Agreement shall not in any way be conditioned upon or affected by any regulatory order or other determination disallowing, limiting or deferring rate recovery of the costs and expenses paid or payable by an Owner in respect of its Ownership Interest.

### ARTICLE SEVEN OPERATING COMMITTEE AND OPERATIONS

7.1 By written notice to each other, each Owner shall name one representative (the "Operating Representative") and one alternate to act for it in matters pertaining to operating arrangements under this Agreement and the O&M Agreement. An Owner may change its Operating Representative or alternate at any time by written notice to the other Owner. The Operating Representatives for the respective Owners, or their alternates, shall comprise the "Operating Committee". All decisions, directives, or other actions by the Operating Committee must be by unanimous agreement of the Operating Representatives of the Owners. If the Operating Representatives are unable to agree on any matter, such matter will be resolved through the dispute resolution procedures set forth in Article Twelve.

- 7.2 The Operating Committee shall have the following responsibilities, which decisions are reserved exclusively for the Operating Committee and may not be made individually by the Operator or any Owner:
- Review and approval of any amendments to the Capital Budget, and (a) adoption of an annual operating budget, annual operating plan and a six-year forecast of operating and capital expenses, each as delivered to the Operating Committee by the Operator pursuant to Section 7.8, including determination of the emission allowances required to be acquired by each Owner with respect to their Ownership Interests; provided, that an Owner's Operating Representative shall have the right to amend the Capital Budget solely to include any capital expenditures for which such Owner shall be allocated greater than 75% of the costs pursuant to Section 6.7, up to an aggregate amount of such capital expenditures that does not exceed \$3 million per year allocated to the other Owner. Allocations of new capital expenditures added to the Capital Budget shall be consistent with Section 6.7; provided, that if the Operating Committee cannot agree upon the Depreciable Life of a capital item or the allocation of a capital expenditure between the Owners (including determining which capital expenditures are ELG Capital Expenditures and which capital expenditures are CCR Capital Expenditures), the matter shall be resolved in accordance with the Technical Dispute resolution procedures set forth in Section 12.1 and Section 12.3 and the Owners shall implement any resolution of the Technical Dispute through adjustments or true-up payments, as appropriate. If the Operating Committee fails to adopt an annual operating budget, the approved annual operating budget from the previous year (other than one-time or other non-recurring or inapplicable items) shall apply until such time as the new annual operating budget is approved.
- (b) Establishment, modification and review of procedures, guidelines and systems for scheduling and dispatch, notification of dispatch, and Unit commitment under this Agreement, including any Unit-commitment pursuant to <u>Section 7.5</u> or <u>Section 7.6</u>.
- (c) Establishment and monitoring of procedures for communication and coordination with respect to the Mitchell Plant capacity availability, fuel-firing options, and scheduling of outages for maintenance, repairs, equipment replacements, scheduled inspections, and other foreseeable cause of outages at the Mitchell Plant, as well as the return the Mitchell Plant to availability following an unplanned outage. The Operating Committee shall use commercially reasonable efforts, consistent with Prudent Operation and Maintenance Practices (as defined in the O&M Agreement), to schedule the implementation of ELG Upgrades during planned maintenance and repair outages so as to eliminate or minimize incremental outages.
- (d) To the extent not included in the Capital Budget, decisions on capital projects, including Unit upgrades and re-powering, except that an Owner's Operating Representative shall have the right to approve any such capital projects for which such Owner shall be allocated greater than 75% of the costs pursuant to Section 6.7 and Section 7.2(a).
- (e) Determinations as to allocations between the Owners of expenses pursuant to Section 6.1.
  - (f) Determinations as to changes in the Unit capability.

- (g) Establishment and modification of billing procedures under this Agreement or under the O&M Agreement.
  - (h) Approval of material contracts for fuel supply or transportation.
- (i) Establishment and modification of specifications of fuels; oversight of fuel procurement, inspection and certification arrangements, policies and procedures; and management of fuel inventories for the Mitchell Plant.
- (j) Establishment of, termination of, and approval of any change or amendment to the operating arrangements (including the O&M Agreement) between the Owners and the Operator (or any successor Operator or replacement third-party Operator) and selection of any replacement Operator, except as otherwise permitted by Section 7.9.
- (k) Review and approval of plans and procedures designed to ensure compliance at the Mitchell Plant with all Applicable Law, including procedures for allocating and using emission allowances or for any programs that permit averaging at more than one Unit for compliance.
- (l) Amendment, termination, extension or modification of the O&M Agreement, and supervision of the performance of, and provision of direction as needed to, the Operator.
- (m) Decisions regarding the retirement, permanent removal from service or Decommissioning of a Unit or any material portion of the Mitchell Plant and any restoration or remediation required in connection therewith.
- (n) Establishment of an insurance program to provide property and general liability insurance on behalf of each Owner, to be procured by the Operator pursuant to the O&M Agreement.
- Buyout Transaction or Unit Interest Swap Transaction (including in each case the implementation thereof), to the extent not otherwise mutually agreed by the Owners.
  - (p) Other duties as assigned by agreement of the Owners.
- 7.3 The Operating Committee shall meet at least quarterly, or at such other frequency as determined by the Operating Committee, and at such other times as an Owner may reasonably request. The Operator shall provide operations reports to the Operating Committee each month (presented on a monthly basis) and each quarter (presented on a quarterly basis) substantially in the form of Exhibit B hereto.
- 7.4 The Owners and the Operator shall cooperate in providing to the Operating Committee the information it reasonably needs to carry out its duties, and to supplement or correct such information on a timely basis.

- 7.5 Subject to Section 7.6, each Unit shall be scheduled and dispatched on a joint and equal basis by the Owners, including bidding the Mitchell Plant or any Unit as a single bid, consistent with procedures and guidelines established by the Operating Committee. The Owners shall make an initial Unit-commitment one business day ahead of real-time dispatch, or on such other timetable as the Operating Committee may determine. In each calendar month, each Owner's respective shares of the Emissions Allowances consumed as determined in accordance with the provisions of Section 7.7 shall be proportionate to each Owner's dispatch of the Mitchell Plant in such month.
- 7.6 In the event an Owner desires to separately schedule and dispatch any Unit, subject to the receipt of any necessary regulatory approvals or waivers, the Operating Committee shall establish and implement procedures and systems for separate scheduling and dispatch by each Owner, consistent with all of the requirements of any Person or regional transmission organization, such as PJM, supervising the collective transmission or generation facilities of the power region in which the Mitchell Plant is located that is charged with coordination of market transactions, system-wide transmission planning and network reliability and shall allocate costs and responsibilities in respect of any such separate dispatch (including with respect to Emission Allowances) consistent with such separate dispatch.
- Emission Allowances. Prior to the earlier of any Buyout Transaction or 7.7 December 31, 2028 (or earlier retirement of the Facility), to the extent that emission allowances issued by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("USEPA") pursuant to Title IV of the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990 and any regulations thereunder, and any other emission allowance trading program created under the Clean Air Act and administered by USEPA or the State of West Virginia, including but not limited to the Cross-State Air Pollution Rule 40 C.F.R. Part 97, and any amendments thereto (the "Emission Allowances"), are required for operation of the Mitchell Plant, each Owner will be entitled to receive for its own benefit 50% of any Emissions Allowances allocated to the Mitchell Plant. Each Owner will be responsible for acquiring any additional Emission Allowances needed to satisfy the Emission Allowances required because of such Owner's dispatch of energy from the Mitchell Plant. Additionally, prior to such time, each Owner will be responsible for acquiring the Emission Allowances required, to the extent necessary in addition to its share of the Emissions Allowances allocated to the Mitchell Plant, to satisfy 50% of the Emission Allowance surrender obligations attributable to the Mitchell Plant imposed under the Consent Decree entered in United States, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., et al., Civil Action Nos. C2-99-1182 and C2-99-1250 and United States, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., et al., Civil Action No. C2-05-360 and Ohio Citizen Action, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., Civil Action No. C2-04-1098 dated December 10, 2007 as subsequently modified or amended, it being understood that the Owners may be subject to additional rights and obligations under any applicable agreement among the Owners (and/or their Affiliates) and American Electric Power Company, Inc. (and/or its Affiliates) pertaining to the allocation of emission limitations associated with the Mitchell Plant. As early as possible, but no later than three business days after the deadline for submitting final electronic data to the EPA for compliance purposes, the Operator shall notify each Owner of the number of annual or seasonal Emission Allowances that are needed to offset each Owner's share of emissions for the previous year or season. Each Owner shall supply its respective share of allowances, with a reasonable compliance margin as determined by the Operating Committee, by transferring the applicable allowances to the

Mitchell Plant's Allowance Facility Account on or before 15 days prior to the remittance date. In the event that an Owner fails to surrender the required number of Emission Allowances in accordance with the prior paragraph, the other Owner shall have the option to purchase the required number of Emission Allowances, and the Owner that failed to surrender the required number of Emission Allowances shall reimburse the other Owner for any amounts it shall have incurred to make such purchases, with interest at the "Federal Funds Rate" (as published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as from time to time in effect) running from the date of such purchases to the date of payment. The Operating Committee will develop procedures to be implemented after the end of each calendar year to account for each Owner's share of the Emission Allowances required by the use of the Mitchell Plant and to correct any imbalance between the Emission Allowances supplied and the Emission Allowances used through the end of the preceding year by settlement or payment.

- At least ninety (90) days before the start of each operating year, the Operator shall 7.8 submit to the Operating Committee any proposed amendments to the Capital Budget and an annual operating budget for such operating year with respect to the Mitchell Plant, a proposed annual operating plan with respect to the Mitchell Plant for such operating year, and a forecast of operating and capital costs to be incurred during the next six-year period. The annual operating budget and amendments to the Capital Budget shall be presented on a month-by-month basis, and shall include an operating budget, a capital budget, and an estimate of the cost of any major repairs or improvements that are anticipated to occur during the relevant period with respect to the Mitchell Plant, and an itemized estimate of all projected fixed and variable operating expenses relating to the operation of the Mitchell Plant during that operating year. The members of the Operating Committee will meet and work in good faith to agree upon the final annual operating budget, final annual operating plan and any amendments to the Capital Budget. Once approved, the annual operating budget and annual operating plan shall remain in effect throughout the applicable operating year, subject to such changes, revisions, amendments, and updating as the Operating Committee may determine. If an Early Retirement Event occurs the Operating Committee determines to retire the Mitchell Plant prior to December 31, 2028, the members of the Operating Committee will meet and work in good faith to amend the Capital Budget to remove any future ELG Capital Expenditures and any other future capital expenditures no longer required, to the extent practicable and consistent with Applicable Law. The Capital Budget shall remain in effect throughout the Term, subject to such amendments as the Operating Committee may determine.
- 7.9 Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, (i) in the case of the O&M Agreement or any other agreement relating to the Mitchell Plant that is entered into jointly by or on behalf of the Owners, on one hand, with an Affiliate of an Owner (or with an Owner itself, as in the case of the O&M Agreement) on the other hand, the non-Affiliate Owner shall have the sole and exclusive right to exercise any and all affirmative or elective rights of the Owners, including remedies (including delivering notices of and pursuing or settling disputes or delivering notices of default or making and pursuing claims for indemnification) and any termination rights (including rights of termination for convenience, if any) thereunder (for the avoidance of doubt, without first obtaining the consent of the other Owner or the Operating Committee) and (ii) in the case the O&M Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.2 thereof, KPCo shall have the sole and exclusive right to select and designate any successor "Operator" or replacement third-party Operator, in each case so long as such successor

replacement is a "Qualified Replacement Operator" (as defined in the O&M Agreement); provided, however, that notice of any such action described in this Section 7.9 shall be sent to the other Owner at the time such action is taken if such other Owner is not the Operator. For purposes of this Agreement, "Affiliate" shall mean, with respect to any person or entity, any other person or entity that directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with such person or entity. As used in this definition, "control" (including, with its correlative meanings, "controlled by" and "under common control with") means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a person or entity, whether through the ownership of securities or partnership or other ownership interests, by contract or otherwise.

## ARTICLE EIGHT EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERM

- 8.1 This Agreement shall be effective as of the Effective Date.
- 8.2 Subject to FERC approval or acceptance of any termination, if necessary, this Agreement shall remain in force until the earlier of (a) the date on which this Agreement is terminated by mutual agreement of the Owners (including in connection with any Unit Swap Transaction) or (b) the consummation of thea Buyout Transaction contemplated by Section 9.6 (the period from the Effective Date through such date, the "Term").

# ARTICLE NINE TRANSFERS

Neither Owner may assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of its Ownership Interest, either in whole or part, whether by sale, lease, division, declaration or creation of a trust, by operation of law or otherwise ("Dispose" or a "Disposition") to any person or entity (the "Proposed Purchaser") without the prior written consent of the other Owner (the "Non-Offering Owner" and the Owner proposing the Disposition, the "Offering Owner"), which consent may be granted or withheld in the Non-Offering Owner's sole discretion; provided, that, the foregoing shall not restrict the Owners from pursuing or consummating the Buyout Transaction. Notwithstanding the foregoing, either Owner may Dispose of, all (but not less than all) of its Ownership Interest to a state regulated utility Affiliate, provided that (i) the Disposition shall not relieve the Offering Owner of its obligations under this Agreement, (ii) the Disposition shall be made in compliance with the Consent Decree entered in United States, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., et al., Civil Action Nos. C2-99-1182 and C2-99-1250 and United States, et al. v. American Electric Power Service Corp., et al., Civil Action Nos. C2-04-1098 and C2-05-360, and all amendments or modifications thereto, as in effect as of the date of the Disposition, (iii) the Proposed Purchaser shall agree to and assume, in respect of the Ownership Interest subject to the Disposition, the rights and obligations of the Offering Owner and its Affiliates under any applicable agreement with American Electric Power Company, Inc. (and/or its Affiliates) pertaining to the allocation of emission limitations associated with the Mitchell Plant, and (iv) in the event the Offering Owner (or any Affiliate thereof) shall be the Operator, the Proposed Purchaser shall also have been assigned, and agreed to have assumed, the rights and obligations of the Operator under this Agreement and the O&M Agreement as of the effective date of such Disposition; provided, that in the case of this clause (iv), a written consent

from the Non-Offering Owner (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) shall be obtained prior to such Disposition to the extent such Disposition results in the change of the Operator.

- 9.2 No Disposition shall be made unless all requisite regulatory and other approvals, consents and authorizations from all Governmental Authorities that are required to be obtained in connection with such Disposition have been obtained and as to which all conditions to the consummation of Disposition thereunder have been satisfied.
- 9.3 <u>Subject to Section 9.6</u>, all all costs associated with any Disposition of an Ownership Interest by an Owner shall be borne solely by the Offering Owner, <u>provided</u> that the foregoing shall not limit the Offering Owner's right to seek reimbursement of any costs from the Proposed Purchaser in connection with any such Disposition.
- Each Owner shall have the right to seek financing for all or a portion of such Owner's Ownership Interest and to provide general security for such financing of its Ownership Interest, including through the creation of any Encumbrance thereon (and the right of the beneficiary thereof to enforce thereon, but not to foreclose upon or transfer such Owner's Ownership Interest without the prior written consent of the other Owner), without the prior consent of the other Owner; provided that neither Owner may enter into any financing agreement or create any Encumbrance that would be reasonably likely to prohibit or otherwise restrict or condition the Buyout Transaction contemplated by Section 9.6. Each Owner further agrees to cooperate reasonably and in good faith, and to cause its Affiliates to so cooperate, with an Owner seeking financing in connection with such modifications and other rights and consents customary in transactions of such type, and not unreasonably to withhold its consent to such modifications as may be reasonably necessary or appropriate to allow such Owner to obtain such financing upon reasonably competitive terms, including obtaining consents to the assignment of such Owner's Ownership Interest in any of the Project Assets reasonably requested by such Owner's lender; provided that none of such proposed modifications shall (a) relieve the financing Owner of any of its obligations under this Agreement, the O&M Agreement or any other agreement related to the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset, (b) decrease the economic benefits, or increase the costs, of the ownership and operation of the Mitchell Plant to the other Owner, (c) create any increased economic or legal risk to the other Owner in connection with the ownership and operation of the Mitchell Plant, (d) permit or allow any Encumbrances relating to any such financing to be placed upon any portion of or interest in the Project Assets other than the financing Owner's Ownership Interest, (e) permit partition of the Project Assets or any of them, including any partition upon a default by the financing Owner under any of the relevant financing documents or (f) prohibit or otherwise restrict or condition the Buyout Transaction as contemplated by Section 9.6.
- 9.5 Notwithstanding anything else herein to the contrary, no Disposition shall constitute a release of the Offering Owner from any liabilities to the Non-Offering Owner or the Operator arising from events occurring prior to or in connection with the Disposition, except as may be set forth expressly in the Mitchell Interest Purchase Agreement. a definitive transaction agreement for a Buyout Transaction.

9.6 <u>Buyout Transaction</u>. Unless an Early Retirement Event occurs, the Owners shall enter into the Mitchell Interest Purchase Agreement pursuant to which KPCo shall sell, transfer and assign to WPCo, and WPCo shall purchase and assume from KPCo, all of KPCo's Ownership Interest (the "KPCo Interest") (including its interest in the underlying land, common facilities, barge unloading and gypsum conveyor facilities, and inventory and spare parts with respect to the Mitchell Plant), with the closing of such transaction to occur on December 31, 2028 (or such earlier date as may be mutually agreed by the Owners), subject to and in accordance with the provisions of this <u>Section 9.6</u>. The transactions contemplated by this <u>Section 9.6</u> shall be referred to herein collectively as the "Buyout Transaction."

#### 9.6 <u>Negotiation of a Buyout Transaction; Unit Interest Swap Transaction.</u>

- (a) Buyout Price. The purchase price for the KPCo Interest shall be (i) an amount mutually agreed by the Owners and approved by each of the WVPSC and the KPSC or, (ii) if no such amount is agreed by the Owners prior to June 30, 2027, an amount equal to (A) the Adjusted Fair Market Value of the KPCo Interest as of the closing date of the consummation of the Buyout Transaction, minus (B) the Decommissioning Costs Amount, plus (C) the Coal Inventory Adjustment (such aggregate amount, the "Buyout Price"). The Coal Inventory Adjustment and the CapEx Adjustment shall be subject to a customary closing estimation and post-closing true up mechanism to be set forth in the Mitchell Interest Purchase Agreement. At the request of either Owner, the Owners shall commence good faith discussions to negotiate a Buyout Transaction on mutually agreeable terms and conditions, subject to receipt of applicable regulatory approvals. Following any such request, the Owners shall cooperate in good faith to negotiate and execute definitive transaction documents for a mutually agreed Buyout Transaction not later than December 31, 2024, so as to allow the Owners to receive the applicable regulatory approvals not later than May 1, 2025 (or such other date as determined by the Operating Committee), and the transaction be consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028. Subject to Section 9.6(b) and Article Twelve with respect to a Unit Interest Swap Transaction in the absence of a Buyout Transaction, nothing in this Agreement is intended to be, and shall not be deemed to be, a binding commitment or obligation on the part of either Owner to enter into or consummate any Buyout Transaction.
- Determination of Fair Market Value. Not later than June 30, 2026, the (b) Owners shall commence discussions to determine mutually agreed amounts for the Fair Market Value for the KPCo Interest and the Decommissioning Costs Amount. Unless prior to June 30, 2027, (i) the Fair Market Value for the KPCo Interest (or other alternative Buyout Price) has been mutually agreed by the Owners pursuant to this Section 9.6 or (ii) an Early Retirement Event has occurred, then not later than July 31, 2027, each Owner shall deliver a written notice to the other Owner appointing a nationally or regionally recognized appraisal firm, which is not an Affiliate of either Owner, with experience valuing coal-fired electric generating facilities that are comparable in size and scope to the Mitchell Plant ("Appraiser"), the costs and expenses of which shall be borne by the Owner appointing such Appraiser. Each of the Appraisers selected by WPCo and KPCo, respectively, shall work together to select a third Appraiser within fifteen (15) days of selection of the first two Appraisers or, if such first two Appraisers fail to agree upon the appointment of a third Appraiser, such appointment shall be made by the American Arbitration Association, or any successor organization thereto. The costs and expenses of the third Appraiser shall be borne equally by the Owners. Each Owner shall cooperate with each

Appraiser and timely provide information and access to the Mitchell Plant facilities (including, subject to any confidentiality restrictions, contracts and financial information) and personnel as may be reasonably needed to complete its appraisal. The Fair Market Value of the KPCo Interest shall be calculated by the Appraisers as of December 31, 2028 (or such earlier date of the anticipated closing of the Buyout Transaction), assuming that the Units would permanently cease operations as of December 31, 2040 (or such earlier anticipated date as may have been filed by WPCo with the WVPSC) but without taking into account any Decommissioning Costs or the value of the common coal pile. Each Appraiser shall prepare a detailed written appraisal of the Fair Market Value of the KPCo Interest within sixty (60) days after the selection of such third Appraiser and provide its valuation reports to each of the Owners. If the Fair Market Value determined by one of the three Appraisers deviates from the Fair Market Value determination of the middle Appraiser by more than twice the amount by which the Fair Market Value determination of the other Appraiser deviates from the Fair Market Value determination of the middle Appraiser, then the Fair Market Value determination of such Appraiser shall be excluded, the remaining two Fair Market Value determinations shall be averaged, and such average shall be the Fair Market Value, which shall be binding and conclusive on the Owners; otherwise the average of all three Fair Market Value determinations shall be the Fair Market Value, which shall be binding and conclusive on the Owners. Except as otherwise expressly agreed in writing by the Owners, in the event mutually agreed definitive transaction documents for a Buyout Transaction are not entered into by December 31, 2024, a Buyout Transaction does not receive requisite regulatory approvals on or prior to May 1, 2025, or the signed definitive transaction documents therefor are otherwise terminated prior to consummation thereof, then the Owners shall enter into definitive transaction documents for a Unit Interest Swap Transaction on mutually agreeable terms and conditions (subject to Section 12.4) to be consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028, after receipt of applicable regulatory approvals. The terms and conditions of the Unit Interest Swap will be negotiated in good faith by the Operating Committee giving due consideration to and addressing, without limitation, the matters set forth in Exhibit C hereto. In the event the Owners do not mutually agree upon any element of definitive transactions documents for a Unit Interest Swap Transaction (a "Unit Interest Swap Dispute"), then any Unit Interest Swap Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with ARTICLE Twelve.

(c) Determination of Decommissioning Costs Amount. Unless prior to June 30, 2027, (i) the Decommissioning Costs Amount (or other alternative Buyout Price) has been mutually agreed by the Owners pursuant to this Section 9.6 or (ii) an Early Retirement Event has occurred, then not later than July 15, 2027, each Owner shall deliver a written notice to the other Owner appointing a nationally or regionally recognized engineering or consulting firm, which is not an Affiliate of either Owner, with experience decommissioning (or arranging decommissioning liability transfer arrangements for) coal-fired electric generating facilities that are comparable in size and scope to the Mitchell Plant ("Qualified Firm"), the costs and expenses of which shall be borne by the Owner appointing such Qualified Firm. Each of the Qualified Firms selected by WPCo and KPCo, respectively, shall work together to select a third Qualified Firm within fifteen (15) days of selection of the first two Qualified Firms or, if such first two Qualified Firms fail to agree upon the appointment of a third Qualified Firm, such appointment shall be made by the American Arbitration Association, or any successor organization thereto. The costs and expenses of the third Qualified Firm shall be borne equally by the Owners. Each Owner shall cooperate with each Qualified Firm and timely provide information and access to the Mitchell Plant facilities (including, subject to any confidentiality restrictions, contracts and financial information) and personnel as may be reasonably needed to complete its determination. The Decommissioning Costs Amount shall be calculated by the Qualified Firms as of December 31, 2028 (or such earlier date of the anticipated closing of the Buyout Transaction), assuming for purposes of such determination (A) the Units would permanently cease operations, and Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant would commence, as of such date, (B) the Mitchell Plant facilities would be dismantled and removed from the Mitchell Plant site, (C) the Mitchell Plant site would be remediated to a legally permissible industrial use standard, (D) all legal obligations and commitments to Governmental Authorities in connection with the Decommissioning of the Mitchell Plant would be appropriately addressed and satisfied, and (E) such additional or alternative assumptions as the Operating Committee may determine. Each Qualified Firm shall prepare a detailed written determination of the Decommissioning Costs Amount within ninety (90) days after the selection of such third Qualified Firm and provide its determination reports to each of the Owners. If the Decommissioning Costs Amount determined by one of the three Qualified Firms deviates from the Decommissioning Costs Amount determination of the middle Qualified Firm by more than twice the amount by which the Decommissioning Costs Amount determination of the other Qualified Firm deviates from the Decommissioning Costs Amount determination of the middle Qualified Firm, then the determination of such Qualified Firm shall be excluded, the remaining two Decommissioning Costs Amount determinations shall be averaged, and such average shall be the Decommissioning Costs Amount, which shall be binding and conclusive on the Owners; otherwise the average of all three Decommissioning Costs Amount determinations shall be the Decommissioning Costs Amount, which shall be binding and conclusive on the Owners.

(d) <u>Buyout Procedures</u>. Unless an Early Retirement Event has occurred, the Owners shall cooperate in good faith to negotiate and execute the Mitchell Interest Purchase Agreement not later than December 31, 2027, including completing any applicable disclosure schedules and exhibits, consistent with the terms and conditions described in this <u>Section 9.6</u>, so that any applicable regulatory or other approvals shall be timely obtained so as to allow the Buyout Transaction to be consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028.

## ARTICLE TEN DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES

- 10.1 An Owner shall be deemed to be in default hereunder upon the occurrence of any of the following events with respect to such Owner (each of the following events to be referred to as an "Event of Default," the Owner in default to be referred to as the "Defaulting Owner" and the Owner not in default to be referred to as the "Non-Defaulting Owner"):
- (a) an Owner fails to make any payment required by it as and when due and payable in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the O&M Agreement or any other agreement related to the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset and such failure is not remedied within ten (10) days after receipt of written notice thereof by such Owner from the other Owner; provided, that any such notice shall include a statement of the amount the Defaulting Owner has failed to pay (a "Payment Default"); or
- (b) an Owner fails to perform any material obligation (other than as described in <u>Section 10.1(a)</u>) imposed upon such Owner under this Agreement and such failure is not

remedied within thirty (30) days after such Owner receives written notice thereof from the other; provided that, if such thirty (30) day period is not sufficient to enable the remedy or cure of such failure in performance, and such Owner shall have upon receipt of the initial notice promptly commenced and diligently continues thereafter to remedy such failure, then such Owner shall have a reasonable additional period of time (but in no event longer than an additional ninety (90) days from the end of the initial thirty (30) day cure period) to remedy or cure such failure; provided, however, that an Owner shall not be in default of its obligations hereunder to the extent such failure is caused by or is otherwise attributable to a breach by the other Owner of its obligations under this Agreement.

- 10.2 Without limiting the rights and remedies available to the Non-Defaulting Owner under Applicable Law, in the case of an Event of Default, the Non-Defaulting Owner shall have the right (but not the obligation) to (x) pay all or a portion of the amounts that were the subject of the Payment Default on behalf of the Defaulting Owner and (y) perform the obligation(s) which the Defaulting Owner has failed to perform on behalf of and at the expense of the Defaulting Owner (in any such case subject to all limits on liability benefiting the Defaulting Owner as set forth in this Agreement); and, if such payment is made (the portion as so paid or expended in connection with such performance, the "Paid Amount"), to:
- (a) charge the Defaulting Owner interest with respect to the Paid Amount, from the day the payment was made by the Non-Defaulting Owner until it is paid in full by the Defaulting Owner to the Non-Defaulting Owner, at the rate equal to the prime rate as published from time to time in *The Wall Street Journal* (or any successor publication) plus five (5) percentage points per annum, calculated daily, regardless of whether the Non-Defaulting Owner has notified the Defaulting Owner in advance of its intention to charge interest with respect to such Paid Amount;
- (b) set off against the Paid Amount any sums due or accruing to the Defaulting Owner by the Non-Defaulting Owner in accordance with this Agreement;
- (c) maintain an action or actions for the Paid Amount and interest thereon on a continuing basis as the Paid Amount becomes payable but is not paid by the Defaulting Owner, as if the obligation to pay those amounts and the interest thereon was a liquidated demand due and payable on the date the amounts were due to be paid, without any right or resort of the Defaulting Owner to set-off or counter-claim against the Non-Defaulting Owner; and any obligation to pay interest under this <u>Section 10.2</u> shall apply until the Payment Default is rectified or remedied; and
- (d) at the Non-Defaulting Owner's option, (i) draw on any letter of credit posted by the Defaulting Owner pursuant to Section 4.3 in an amount equal to the Paid Amount, including all interest accrued thereon or (ii) receive one hundred percent (100%) of any revenues arising from or attributable to the sale of capacity, energy, ancillary services or other energy products from the Mitchell Plant that the Defaulting Owner would otherwise be entitled to receive in respect of its Assigned Capacity until the Non-Defaulting Owner receives an amount equal to the Paid Amount, including all interest accrued thereon, *plus* all costs of collection incurred in connection therewith, and the Owners shall cooperate with each other, the Operator, applicable Governmental Authorities (including in respect of securing any regulatory approvals)

or other third parties (including lenders) as may be reasonably necessary to facilitate the Non-Defaulting Owner's right to be paid and receive the revenues attributable to the Defaulting Owner's Assigned Capacity until the applicable Paid Amount, including all interest accrued thereon and all costs of collection incurred in connection therewith has been paid to the Non-Defaulting Owner in full, including facilitating any appropriate changes in the applicable settlement accounts with respect to which market revenues are credited or paid by PJM or other applicable regional transmission organizations and executing any documents required to assign over such market revenues to the Non-Defaulting Owner.

# ARTICLE ELEVEN LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

11.1 Without limiting any other provision of this Agreement, each Owner's liability under this Agreement shall be limited to direct actual damages only. Such direct actual damages shall be the sole and exclusive remedy with respect to all claims arising under this Agreement and all other remedies or damages at law or in equity with respect to claims arising under this Agreement are waived, and unless expressly provided herein, no Owner shall be liable for consequential, punitive, incidental, exemplary or indirect damages, lost profits or other business interruption damages, by statute, in tort or in contract, under any indemnity provision or otherwise, with respect to claims arising under this Agreement. It is the intent of the Owners that the limitations herein imposed on remedies and the measure of damages be without regard to the cause or causes related thereto, including the negligence of any Owner, whether such negligence be sole, joint or concurrent, or active or passive. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the limitations set forth in this Section 11.1 shall not (a) limit or preclude any indemnification obligations of an Owner pursuant to Article Ten of the O&M Agreement, including with respect to indemnification for third-party claims or (b) apply to, limit or preclude recovery of Covered Losses under Section 12.4.

# ARTICLE TWELVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION

- 12.1 If either Owner believes that a dispute (including a Technical Dispute or Unit Interest Swap Dispute) has arisen as to the meaning or application of this Agreement, it shall submit a written description of the disputed matter to the Operating Committee, and shall provide a copy of that submission to the other Owner.
- 12.2 If the Operating Committee is unable todoes not reach agreement on the resolution of a dispute not constituting a Technical Dispute or Unit Interest Swap Dispute submitted to the Operating Committee pursuant to Section 12.1 within thirty (30) days after the dispute is presented to it, the matter shall be referred to senior executive officers with the authority to resolve such dispute of each of the Owners for resolution in the manner that such individuals shall agree is appropriate; provided, however, that either Owner may exercise any and all rights at law or equity at any time after the end of the thirty (30) day period provided for the Operating Committee to reach agreement if the Operating Committee has not reached agreement.

If the Operating Committee is unable todoes not reach agreement on the resolution of a Technical Dispute submitted to the Operating Committee within ten (10) business days after such Technical Dispute is presented to it, then either Owner may refer such Technical Dispute to a Technical Expert. Within ten (10) business days following receipt of an Owner's notice referring a Technical Dispute to a Technical Expert, the Operating Representatives shall confer to agree upon a Technical Expert to hear the Technical Dispute. If the Owners are unable to agree upon the appointment of a Technical Expert, then at the end of such ten (10) business day period each Owner shall, within five (5) business days, notify the other Owner in writing of its designation of a proposed Technical Expert. The two proposed Technical Experts shall, within five (5) business days, select a Technical Expert (who may be one of the two Technical Experts designated by the Owners or another Technical Expert) and such Technical Expert shall hear the Technical Dispute. Each Owner shall be required to put forth and endorse one proposal, budget or solution, as the case may be, as its proposed resolution to the Technical Dispute, based on an agreed statement of the nature of the Technical Dispute and agreed facts surrounding such Technical Dispute. Each Owner's proposal, budget or solution shall be delivered to the Technical Expert and the other Owner no later than twenty (20) business days after the date of the notice of the Owner submitting the Technical Dispute to the Technical Expert. The Technical Expert shall be guided by consideration of (a) this Agreement, (b) all other agreements between the Owners relating to the Mitchell Plant, including the O&M Agreement and (c) Prudent Operation and Maintenance Practices (as defined in the O&M Agreement), and be required to select one of the proposals, budgets or solutions, as the case may be, and shall not be able to select any other proposal, budget or solution, except to the extent mutually agreed by the Owners. The Technical Expert shall render a decision resolving the matter within forty-five (45) days of the date of the notice of the Owner submitting such matter. The Technical Expert shall not award to either Owner any relief greater than that initially sought by such Owner. The decision of the Technical Expert shall be final and binding upon the Owners and not subject to appeal or review. The Owners shall bear equally all costs and expenses of the Technical Expert procedure and the Technical Expert shall not have the authority to award costs or attorneys' fees to either Owner. The Technical Expert shall act as an expert and not as an arbitrator and the provisions of the Federal Arbitration Act and the laws relating to arbitration shall not apply to the Technical Expert or the Technical Expert's determination or the procedure by which a determination is reached. Except as provided in Section 7.2(a), the Technical Expert's decision shall not in any event result in deviations from the agreed allocations of costs between the Owners as set forth in this Agreement.

### 12.4 <u>Unit Interest Swap Dispute.</u>

(a) If the Operating Committee does not reach agreement by May 1, 2025 (or such other date as determined by the Operating Committee) with respect to the resolution of any Unit Interest Swap Dispute, then, at the request of either Owner, the Owners shall promptly (and in any event within ten (10) business days of such request) refer any controversy or claim arising out of or relating to such Unit Interest Swap Dispute to binding arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association for resolution on an expedited basis in accordance with its Commercial Arbitration Rules (unless the American Arbitration Association does not accept (or otherwise indicates that it is not prepared to accept) the Unit Interest Swap Dispute for arbitration of such referral, in which case the Owners shall proceed with binding arbitration by the Arbitrator as set forth in Section 12.4(b) without the administration by the American

Arbitration Association), and judgment on the award rendered by such arbitration shall be final and binding upon the Owners and not subject to appeal or review, and such judgment may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

- If any Unit Interest Swap Dispute is referred to binding arbitration (b) administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with Section 12.4(a) and the American Arbitration Association does not accept (or otherwise indicates that it is not prepared to accept) such Unit Interest Swap Dispute for binding arbitration, then upon election of either Owner the Owners shall submit such Unit Interest Swap Dispute to binding arbitration before a single arbitrator, who shall be an independent expert in the electric utility industry who is mutually acceptable to both Owners (subject to the following proviso, the "Arbitrator"); provided, that if the Owners do not select a mutually acceptable Arbitrator within ten (10) business days following any such election by an Owner, each Owner shall select an independent expert in the electric utility industry within ten (10) business days, and the two independent experts shall be instructed by the Owners to then, within a further twenty (20) business days, mutually select an independent expert in the electric utility industry, who shall serve as the "Arbitrator". If an Owner fails to appoint an independent expert to select the Arbitrator within the timeframe allowed for such appointment then any independent expert in the electric utility industry appointed within such timeframe by the other Owner to select the Arbitrator shall be the Arbitrator (if such expert is willing to serve as such), and if an Arbitrator is in any event not duly appointed in accordance with the foregoing for any reason within thirty (30) Business Days following a request for binding arbitration before the Arbitrator in accordance with the above, then at the election of either Owner the Arbitrator shall be appointed by the American Arbitration Association acting as appointing authority. No later than the thirtieth (30th) business day following the engagement of the Arbitrator, each Owner shall be required to submit to the Arbitrator one proposal or solution, as the case may be, as its proposed resolution to such Unit Interest Swap Dispute (such Owner's "Proposal"). The Arbitrator may in its discretion require that related Unit Interest Swap Disputes be grouped together so that each Owner proposes a single package of Proposals to resolve such related Unit Interest Swap Disputes to promote internal consistency in resolving such related Unit Interest Swap Disputes. The Owners shall instruct the Arbitrator to resolve such Unit Interest Swap Dispute as soon as practicable following the engagement of the Arbitrator, and in resolving such Unit Interest Swap Dispute, the Arbitrator shall (i) allow for each Owner to receive an allocation of property and rights that the Arbitrator deems to be fair and reasonable on an economic basis, after giving due consideration to any regulatory requirements applicable to each Owner, and (ii) be required to select the Proposal or package of Proposals, as the case may be, of one of the Owners and shall not be able to select any other Proposal, except to the extent mutually agreed by the Owners. The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the Owners and not subject to appeal or review. The Arbitrator shall have the sole power to rule on any challenge to its own jurisdiction without any need to refer such matters first to a court.
- <u>(c)</u> The dispute resolution procedures of this Article Twelve shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of the parties hereto and their respective Affiliates for any Unit Interest Swap Dispute. Each of the parties hereto agrees, on behalf of itself and its Affiliates, to be fully bound by all arbitral awards or decisions resulting from the dispute resolution procedures of this Article Twelve. Subject to Section 12.4(d) and subject to and without limiting any other rights and remedies that may be available, the Owners shall bear equally all costs and expenses of the

binding arbitration procedure contemplated by this Section 12.4. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Section 12.4 shall preclude the Owners from reaching a mutually agreed settlement of any Unit Interest Swap Dispute (or any element thereof) at any time (but without limiting an Owner's right to elect binding arbitration hereunder).

- Each Owner acknowledges and agrees that the dispute resolution procedures of this Article Twelve are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and were a material inducement to the Owners' willingness to enter into this Agreement. It is expressly acknowledged and agreed that if any Owner or any of its Affiliates (the "Challenging Party") resists, ignores, contests or otherwise challenges the enforceability or validity of any provision of this Article Twelve or any arbitral award or decision resulting from the dispute resolution procedures of this Article Twelve (an "Enforceability Claim"), then (i) the other Owner shall be entitled to an injunction, specific performance and other equitable relief to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of this Article Twelve and such arbitral award or decision, as applicable, in each case, without proof of actual damages and without any requirement for the posting of security, and (ii) such Challenging Party shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless such other Owner and its Affiliates and any of their respective agents and representatives (collectively, the "Indemnified Parties") from and against any and all Covered Losses incurred or suffered by any of the Indemnified Parties to the extent arising out of or resulting from such Enforceability Claim. Without limiting the foregoing, each party hereto irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law, any Enforceability Claim.
- (e) For purposes of Section 12.4(d), "Covered Losses" shall mean any and all losses, liabilities, claims, fines, deficiencies, damages, payments, penalties, costs and/or expenses, including the fees and expenses of legal counsels and other advisors, in each case, plus interest with respect to such Covered Losses from the day such Covered Loss is paid or incurred until the applicable Indemnified Party is fully indemnified for such Covered Losses, at a rate equal to the prime rate as published from time to time in *The Wall Street Journal* (or any successor publication), plus five (5) percentage points per annum, calculated and accruing daily.
- 12.5 12.4 Except as provided in this Article Twelve, the existence, contents, or results of any settlement negotiations or the results thereof under this Article Twelve may not be disclosed without the prior written consent of the Owners, provided, however, that either Owner may make disclosures as may be required to fulfill regulatory obligations to any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction, and may inform its lenders, affiliates, auditors, and insurers, as necessary, under pledge of confidentiality, and may consult with expert consultants as required in connection with any proceeding under pledge of confidentiality.
- 12.6 12.5 Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to preclude either Owner from filing a petition or complaint with FERC with respect to any claim over which FERC has jurisdiction. In such case, the other Owner may request that FERC reject the petition or complaint or otherwise decline to exercise its jurisdiction. If FERC declines to act with respect to all or part of a claim, the portion of the claim not so accepted by FERC may be resolved through an action at law or equity. To the extent that FERC asserts or accepts jurisdiction over all or part of a claim, the decisions, findings of fact, or orders of FERC shall be final and binding, subject to judicial review under the Federal Power Act, 16 U.S.C. §§ 791a et seq., as amended from time to time, and any proceedings that may have commenced prior to the

assertion or acceptance of jurisdiction by FERC shall be stayed, pending the outcome of FERC proceedings. To the extent that any decisions, findings of fact, or orders of FERC do not provide a final or complete remedy to an Owner seeking relief, such Owner may proceed at law or equity to secure such a remedy, subject to any FERC decisions, findings, or orders.

12.7 12.6 If an Owner (the "Contesting Owner") contests in good faith any amount paid pursuant to the terms of this Agreement following receipt of the written notice of the other Owner delivered pursuant to Section 10.1(a), and any portion of such amount is determined or resolved (including pursuant to the dispute resolution procedures of this Article Twelve) to be in excess of the actual amount due pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, then the Contesting Owner may charge the other Owner interest with respect to such excess amount from the day the payment was made until it is repaid to the Contesting Owner, at the rate equal to the prime rate as published from time to time in *The Wall Street Journal* (or any successor publication) plus five (5) percentage points per annum, calculated daily, regardless of whether the Contesting Owner has notified the other Owner in advance of its intention to charge interest with respect to such excess amount, and the other Owner shall make payment in full in respect of such excess amount and interest within thirty (30) days of written demand therefor.

## ARTICLE THIRTEEN GENERAL

- 13.1 This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the signatories hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns, but this Agreement may not be assigned by any signatory without the written consent of the other parties hereto or as permitted by <u>Article Nine</u> hereof.
- 13.2 This Agreement is subject to the regulatory authority of any State or Federal agency having jurisdiction.
- The interpretation and performance of this Agreement is governed by and shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, exclusive of the conflicts of law provisions thereof that would require the application of the laws of a different jurisdiction. Each Owner hereby agrees that any Action arising out of or relating to this Agreement brought by an Owner (or any of their respective successors or assigns) shall be brought and determined in any state or federal court sitting in the State of New York, within the Borough of Manhattan, City of New York, and the Owners hereby irrevocably submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the aforesaid courts for themselves and with respect to their property, generally and unconditionally, with regard to any such Action arising out of or relating to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, and the appellate courts from any thereof in connection with any action arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any other agreement related to the Mitchell Plant or any Project Asset and the transactions contemplated hereby, and consents that any such action may be brought in such courts and waives any objection it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action in any such court or that such action was brought in an inconvenient court. EACH OWNER HEREBY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, ALL RIGHTS TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE O&M

AGREEMENT, OR ANY OTHER AGREEMENT RELATED TO THE MITCHELL PLANT OR ANY PROJECT ASSET.

- 13.4 This Agreement supersedes all previous representations, understandings, negotiations, and agreements, either written or oral between the signatories hereto or their representatives with respect to operation of the Mitchell Plant, including the Original Operating Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the amendment and restatement of the Original Operating Agreement effected hereby shall not relieve any party thereto of any undischarged obligation or liability of such party in respect of the period prior to the Effective Date under the Original Operating Agreement. This Agreement, together with the O&M Agreement (and any replacements thereof), constitutes the entire agreement of the signatories hereto with respect to the operation of the Mitchell Plant and the ownership thereof. The signatories hereto hereby agree that this Agreement shall amend the Original Operating Agreement to irrevocably remove AEPSC as a party thereto and, on and after the Effective Date, AEPSC shall no longer be a party thereto or hereto or entitled to rights, or subject to obligations, as a party to this Agreement; provided, however, that Operator shall be permitted to delegate any of its rights, duties and obligations under this Agreement and the O&M Agreement to AEPSC without the consent of KPCo, but without relieving Operator of any of its obligations hereunder.
- 13.5 No amendments or modifications of this Agreement are valid unless in writing and signed by duly authorized representatives of the Owners.
- 13.6 Each Owner shall designate in writing a representative to receive any and all notices required under this Agreement. Notices shall be in writing and shall be given to the representative designated to receive them, either by personal delivery, certified mail, e-mail or any similar means, properly addressed to such representative at the address specified below:

KENTUCKY POWER COMPANY
Attn:
Phone: []
Email: []
WHEELING POWER COMPANY []
Attn:
Phone: []
Email: []

All notices shall be deemed to have been given (a) when personally delivered, (b) when transmitted (except if not a Business Day then the next Business Day) via electronic mail (provided that no error message or other notification of non-delivery is generated with respect to the intended recipient), (c) the day following the day (except if not a Business Day then the next Business Day) on which the same has been delivered prepaid to a reputable national overnight air courier service or (d) the third Business Day following the day on which the same is sent by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid, in each case to the respective parties hereto at the address set forth below, or at such other address as such Owner may specify by written notice to the other Owner (or at such other address for an Owner as shall be specified in a notice given in accordance with this Section 13.6). Each Owner may, by written notice to the other Owner, change the representative or the address to which such notices are to be sent.

- 13.7 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, and each such counterpart hereof shall be deemed to be an original instrument, but all of such counterparts shall constitute for all purposes one agreement. Any signature hereto delivered by a party hereto by facsimile or other electronic transmission shall be deemed an original signature hereto.
- 13.8 Except as otherwise specifically provided, all fees, costs and expenses incurred by the parties hereto in negotiating this Agreement shall be paid by the party incurring the same, including legal and accounting fees, costs and expenses.
- 13.9 Any of the terms, covenants, or conditions hereof may be waived only by a written instrument executed by or on behalf of the Owners waiving compliance. No course of dealing on the part of any Owners, or its respective officers, employees, agents, accountants, attorneys, investment bankers, consultants or other authorized representatives, nor any failure by an Owner to exercise any of its rights under this Agreement shall operate as a waiver thereof or affect in any way the right of such Owner at a later time to enforce the performance of such provision. No waiver by any Owner of any condition, or any breach of any term or covenant contained in this Agreement, in any one or more instances, shall be deemed to be or construed as a further or continuing waiver of any such condition or breach or a waiver of any other condition or of any breach of any other term or covenant. The rights of the Owners under this Agreement shall be cumulative, and the exercise or partial exercise of any such right shall not preclude the exercise of any other right.
- 13.10 This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Owners and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- 13.11 No Owner will issue, or permit any of its Affiliates, its or its Affiliate's directors, officers, employees, consultants, agents or other representatives to issue, any press releases or otherwise make, or cause any of its Affiliates, its or its Affiliate's directors, officers, employees, consultants, agents or other representatives to make, any public statements or other public disclosures with respect to this Agreement, or the transactions contemplated hereby without the prior written consent of the other Owner; provided, however, that the foregoing requirement to obtain prior written consent shall not apply where such release, statement or disclosure is deemed in good faith by the releasing or disclosing Owner to be required by Applicable Law or

under the rules and regulations of a recognized stock exchange on which shares of such Owner (or any of its Affiliates) are listed, so long as prior to making any such release, statement or disclosure and to the extent legally permitted, the releasing or disclosing Owner shall provide prompt notice to the other Owner, consult the other Owner as to the form, contents and timing of such release or disclosure and, when available, provide a copy of such release, statement or disclosure containing such information to the other Owner.

- 13.12 If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by any rule of law or public policy, all other conditions and provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the Owners shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Owners as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that the transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the extent possible.
- 13.13 Each Owner acknowledges that it shall be inadequate or impossible, or both, to measure in money the damage to the Members if any of them or any transferee or any legal representative of any Owner fails to comply with any of the restrictions or obligations imposed by Article Nine that every such restriction and obligation is material, and that in the event of any such failure, the Owners shall not have an adequate remedy at law or in damages. Therefore, each Owner consents to the issuance of an injunction or the enforcement of other equitable remedies against such Owner at the suit of an aggrieved party without the posting of any bond or other security, to compel specific performance of all of the terms of Article Nine and to prevent any Disposition in contravention of any terms of Article Nine, and waives any defenses thereto, including the defenses of: (i) failure of consideration, (ii) breach of any other provision of this Agreement and (iii) availability of relief in monetary damages.

# ARTICLE FOURTEEN DEFINITIONS

For all purposes of this Agreement (including the preceding sections and recitals), unless otherwise required by the context in which any defined term appears or otherwise defined in the body of this Agreement, capitalized terms have the meanings specified in this Article Fourteen. In this Agreement, unless expressly stated otherwise: (a) reference to any agreement (including this Agreement), document or instrument means such agreement, document or instrument as has been, or may be, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof and, if applicable, the terms hereof; (b) reference to any Applicable Law means such Applicable Law as has been, or may be, amended, modified, codified or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including rules and regulations, promulgated thereunder; (c) the singular includes the plural, as the context requires; (d) the terms "includes" and "including" mean "including, but not limited to"; (e) "Day" (regardless of capitalization) shall mean a calendar day, unless specifically designated as a Business Day or business day; (f) "Month" (regardless of capitalization) shall mean a calendar

month; (vii) references to articles, sections and appendices mean the articles and sections of, and appendices to, this Agreement.

"<u>Adjusted Fair Market Value</u>" means any positive amount (if any, and zero otherwise) equal to (A) the Fair Market Value, minus (B) the CapEx Adjustment.

"AEPSC" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

"Agreement" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

"Applicable Law" shall mean all laws (including common law), statutes, codes, acts, treaties, ordinances, orders, judgments, writs, decrees, injunctions, rules, regulations, governmental approvals, permits, directives, and requirements of all Governmental Authorities (including with respect to the environment) having jurisdiction over an Owner, any other person or entity (as to that person or entity), this Agreement, any Project Asset or the Mitchell Plant, as applicable.

"Appraiser" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.6(b).

"Assigned Capacity" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 2.3.

"Buyout Price" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.6(a).

"Buyout Transaction" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.6 mean a transaction consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028, pursuant to which KPCo sells, transfers and assigns to WPCo, and WPCo purchases and assumes from KPCo, all of KPCo's Ownership Interest (including KPCO's interest in the underlying land, common facilities, barge unloading and gypsum conveyor facilities, and inventory and spare parts with respect to the Mitchell Plant).

"CapEx Adjustment" shall mean (a) 50% of any capital expenditures (or portion thereof), including ELG Capital Expenditures, to the extent funded by WPCo in an amount in excess of 50% of the total amount thereof on or prior to December 31, 2028, plus (b) an amount equal to the WACC for the amounts included in clause (a), applied to all of such amounts using the then applicable WACC from the dates of funding through the closing date of the consummation of the Buyout Transaction.

"Capital Budget" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 1.7.

"CertainTeed Contract" shall mean that certain Supply Agreement dated March 11, 2005, by and between CertainTeed Gypsum West Virginia, Inc. (formerly BPB West Virginia Inc.) and KPCo (as assignee of Ohio Power Company), as amended by Amendment No. 2010-1 dated August 2, 2010, as further amended by Amendment No. 2012-1 dated February 20, 2012 and as further amended by Amendment No. 2013-1 dated June 5, 2013, as may be amended, amended and restated, supplemented or modified from time to time, and as may be assigned to Operator or an Affiliate of Operator.

- "CCR Capital Expenditures" shall mean all capital expenditures associated with implementation of the CCR Upgrades.
- "CCR Rule" means the Coal Combustion Residuals Rule, 40 CFR Part 257 (April 17, 2015, as amended), and any regulations thereunder promulgated by the USEPA or the State of West Virginia.
- "CCR Upgrades" shall mean any improvements or upgrades to the Mitchell Plant to enable KPCo and WPCo to comply with the CCR Rule.
- "Coal Inventory Adjustment" shall mean the weighted-average cost of KPCo's investment in the common coal pile for the Mitchell Plant.
- "Control" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 7.10.
- "Credit Rating" means with respect to any entity, the rating then assigned to such entity's unsecured, senior long-term debt or deposit obligations (not supported by third party credit enhancements) by S&P or Moody's. If no rating is assigned to such entity's unsecured, senior long-term debt or deposit obligations by S&P or Moody's, then "Credit Rating" means the general corporate credit rating or long-term issuer rating assigned to such entity by S&P or Moody's. If an entity is rated by both S&P and Moody's and the ratings are at different levels, then "Credit Rating" means the lowest such rating.
- "Decommission" or "Decommissioning" shall mean the retirement, dismantlement and permanent removal of the Units and other property, plant, and equipment comprising the Mitchell Plant, including any common facilities associated with each Unit that are to be permanently removed from service, the restoration of the Mitchell Plant site and the removal or remediation of any hazardous materials or other contaminated equipment, materials, coal ash or wastes associated therewith, in a manner that meets the requirements of Applicable Law.
- "Decommissioning Costs" shall mean all costs and obligations expended or incurred in the performance of all work reasonably necessary or undertaken to Decommission the Mitchell Plant, including work associated with the preparation and implementation of Decommissioning plans and the preparation, submittal and prosecution of all necessary applications with Governmental Authorities as required to Decommission the Mitchell Plant in accordance with Applicable Law.
- "<u>Decommissioning Costs Amount</u>" shall mean an amount equal to 50% of all Decommissioning Costs, as determined by and adjusted in accordance with the procedures and calculation criteria and factors set forth in the <u>Section 9.6(c)</u>.
- "<u>Defaulting Owner</u>" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 10.1</u>.
- "Depreciable Life" means, with respect to a capital item, the shorter of (a) the reasonably expected depreciable life (in months) of such capital item and (b) the number of months between the anticipated in-service date of such capital item and December 31, 2040 (or such earlier anticipated date of the permanent cessation of operations of the Units filed with the WVPSC).

"<u>Dispose</u>" or "<u>Disposition</u>" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 9.1</u>.

"Early Retirement Event" shall mean the delivery of a written notice by WPCo to KPCo irrevocably committing to permanently cease operations of the Mitchell Plant effective on or, with KPCo consent, prior to December 31, 2028, which notice shall be consistent with WPCo's current filings at such time with the WVPSC in respect of the Mitchell Plant.

"Effective Date" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

"ELG Capital Expenditures" shall mean all capital expenditures associated with implementation of the ELG Upgrades.

"ELG Rule" shall mean the Steam Electric Reconsideration Rule, 85 Fed. Reg. 64,650 (Oct. 13, 2020), and any regulations thereunder promulgated by the USEPA or the State of West Virginia.

"ELG Upgrades" shall mean any improvements or upgrades to the Mitchell Plant to enable WPCo to comply with the ELG Rule.

"Emission Allowances" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 7.7.

"Encumbrance" shall mean with respect to any property or asset (a) any mortgage, deed of trust, charge, lien, pledge, hypothecation, title retention arrangement or other security interest, as or in effect as security for the payment of a monetary obligation or the observance of any other obligation; (b) any easement, servitude, restrictive covenant, equity or interest in the nature of an encumbrance, garnishee order, writ of execution, right of set-off, lease, license to use or occupy, assignment of income or monetary claim, whether or not filed, recorded or otherwise perfected under Applicable Law; and (c) any agreement to create any of the foregoing or allow any of the foregoing to exist.

"Event of Default" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 10.1.

"Fair Market Value" shall mean, with respect to the KPCo Interest as of any date, an amount (which may be a positive or a negative number) equal to 50% of the cash price obtainable in an arm's length sale of the entirety of the Mitchell Plant between an informed and willing buyer and seller, in each case under no compulsion to buy or sell, as the case may be, as determined by and adjusted in accordance with the procedures and valuation criteria and factors set forth in Section 9.6(b).

"FERC" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 5.1.

"FERC Accounting Requirements" means the accounting requirements of FERC, including with respect to the Uniform System of Accounts, established by FERC under the FPA.

"FPA" means the Federal Power Act.

"Governmental Authority" means any federal, national, regional, state, municipal or local government authority, tribunal, court, agency, body, board or instrumentality, or any regulatory, administrative or other department, commission, bureau or agency, taxing authority or power, or

any political or other subdivision, department or branch of the foregoing, including any independent system operator, regional transmission organization or electric reliability organization.

"HSR Act" shall mean the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976.

"KPCo" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

"KPCo Interest" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.6.

"KPSC" shall mean the Kentucky Public Service Commission.

"<u>Mitchell Interest Purchase Agreement</u>" shall mean an asset purchase agreement between KPCo and WPCo to implement the Buyout Transaction at the Buyout Price, consistent with <u>Section 9.6</u> and on a non-recourse basis to KPCo, subject to an indemnity expiring on December 31, 2050 by KPCo for the benefit of WPCo, with a cap of \$15 million, for unknown contingent liabilities with respect to items arising from KPCo's 50% Ownership Interest prior to the date of the closing of the Buyout Transaction and not estimated or otherwise factored in the calculation of Fair Market Value or the Decommissioning Costs Amount.

"<u>Mitchell Plant</u>" shall mean the Mitchell Power Generation Facility, which consists of the Units and associated plant, equipment, real estate and other related facilities, located in Moundsville, West Virginia, but excluding the real property and operation known as the Conner Run Fly Ash Impoundment and Dam.

"Moody's" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 4.3.

"Non-Defaulting Owner" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 10.1.

"Non-Offering Owner" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.1.

"O&M Agreement" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.

"Offering Owner" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.1.

"Operating Committee" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 7.1.

"Operating Representative" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 7.1.

"Operator" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.

"Original Operating Agreement" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.

"Owner" or "Owners" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

"Ownership Interest" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.

"Paid Amount" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 10.2.

- "Payment Default" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 10.1(a).
- "Project Assets" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 1.1.
- "Proposed Purchaser" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.1.
- "Qualified Firm" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.6(c).
- "Ratings Requirement" shall mean a Credit Rating for such Owner (or if such Owner has provided a guaranty issued by an Affiliate to satisfy its obligations under this Section 4.3, such Owner's Affiliate guarantor) of at least "BBB-" by S&P or at least Baa3 by Moody's, and if such Credit Rating is "BBB-" by S&P or "Baa3" by Moody's then such Credit Rating must not be on negative credit watch by S&P or Moody's.
- "S&P" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 4.3.
- "Tax Code" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 6.6.
- "<u>Technical Dispute</u>" shall mean any dispute which this Agreement expressly provides shall be a Technical Dispute.
- "Technical Expert" shall mean any individual selected in accordance with the procedure specified in Section 12.3 and who (a) has significant professional qualifications and practical experience in the subject matter of the Technical Dispute, (b) has no interest, financial or otherwise, or duty which conflicts or may conflict with such individual's functions as a Technical Expert (such individual being required to fully disclose any such interest or duty prior to any appointment) and (c) is not currently and has not been (i) during the five (5) years prior to the date of appointment, an employee of any of the Owners or any of their Affiliates and (ii) during the three (3) years prior to the date of appointment, a contractor or consultant of either of the Owners or any of their Affiliates, unless otherwise mutually agreed by the Owners.
- "Term" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 8.2.
- "Total Net Capability" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 2.1.
- "Total Net Generation" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 2.2</u>.
- "Unit" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Recitals.
- "Unit Interest Swap Dispute" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 9.6(b).
- "Unit Interest Swap Transaction" shall mean a transaction, to be consummated on or prior to December 31, 2028, pursuant to which (a) KPCo sells, transfers and assigns to WPCo, and WPCo purchases and assumes from KPCo, all of KPCo's undivided ownership interest in one of the Units (to be mutually selected by the Owners through the Operating Committee, subject to Section 12.4), (b) WPCo sells, transfers and assigns to KPCo, and KPCo purchases and assumes from WPCo, all of WPCo's undivided ownership interest in the other Unit (to be mutually selected by the Owners through the Operating Committee, subject to Section 12.4), and (c)

addresses the matters for negotiation and includes the definitive documentation (including amendments or replacements of each of this Agreement and the O&M Agreement ) described in Exhibit C hereto, with the ultimate result that each Owner owns all of the interests in one of the two Units. Unless mutually agreed by the Owners (subject to Section 12.4), a Unit Interest Swap Transaction shall not include a sale, transfer or assignment of any property, plant or equipment, or improvements thereto, owned solely by one Owner in accordance with Section 1.8 due to such Owner funding or bearing 100% of the capital expenditures or ELG Capital Expenditures for such item.

"<u>USEPA</u>" shall have the meaning given to such term in <u>Section 7.7</u>.

"WACC" shall mean, as of any date, WPCo's then-applicable WVPSC-authorized weighted average cost of capital, compounded semiannually (consistent with the compounding of Allowance for Funds Used During Construction (AFUDC)).

"WPCo" shall have the meaning given to such term in the Preamble.

"WVPSC" shall mean the Public Service Commission of West Virginia.

[Signature pages follow.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed by their officers thereunto duly authorized as of the date first above written.

By:
Title:
WHEELING POWER COMPANY
By:
Title:
Solely with respect to <u>Section 13.4</u> :
AMERICAN ELECTRIC POWER SERVICE CORPORATION
By:

KENTUCKY POWER COMPANY

### Exhibit A

### **Capital Budget, Initial Budgets and Forecast**

[To Be Attached as of the Effective Date.]

### Exhibit B

## Form of Monthly Sample Report

[To Be Attached as of the Effective Date.]

#### **Exhibit C**

#### **Unit Interest Swap Transaction Implementation**

Not later than January 15, 2025 (or such other date as determined by the Operating Committee), unless a Buyout Transaction is otherwise entered into by the Owners, the Operating Committee shall commence good faith discussions to negotiate the Unit Interest Swap Transaction, which negotiations shall include the following considerations:

- the particular Unit to be owned by each Owner,
- any economic equalization payments between the Owners to account for differences in the characteristics of, and the value attributed to, each Unit (including without limitation based on performance history and anticipated capability), and any unequal ownership interest percentages in property, plant or equipment, or improvements thereto, due to an Owner funding or bearing greater than 50% of the capital expenditures for such item,
- the ratable disposition of coal, consumables, fuel, spare parts and other inventory assets,
- arrangements for the purchase or continuing usage, as applicable, of any common facilities (i.e. "Unit 0") used in the operations of both Units, including the barge loading facilities, gypsum conveyor system, substation, interconnection facilities and all other equipment or other property required to produce, deliver or transmit energy to the grid, in each case, at the Mitchell Plant, in the event the Units are not retired at the same time,
- preparation of a Unit for safe standing pending retirement of the other Unit in the event the Units will not be retired at the same time,
- the allocation of Decommissioning Costs for common facilities after retirement of the Units in the event the Units are not retired at the same time,
- cooperation in connection with any Disposition of a Unit (including to any third party),
- operational and costs responsibilities of each Owner in relation to the separate ownership,
   dispatch, operation, maintenance, capital expenditures and Decommissioning of each
   Unit, and
- <u>such other matters as the Operating Committee determines are appropriate to implement the Unit Interest Swap Transaction.</u>

The Operating Committee shall determine the need for any real estate, engineering or other professionals or consultants to establish appropriate property divisions between the Units and the other property and assets that would be owned separately by each Owner.

In connection with entering into and consummating definitive transaction documents for a Unit Interest Swap Transaction, the Owners shall negotiate and enter into amendments or replacements (or termination) of each of this Agreement and the O&M Agreement to reflect the

Unit Interest Swap Transaction and the separate ownership, dispatch, operation, maintenance, capital expenditures and Decommissioning of each Unit with a common operator of the Mitchell Plant (including the unilateral ability of each Owner to determine whether or not to operate, Dispose of or retire its applicable Unit), subject to applicable state and other regulatory approvals.

#### VERIFICATION

The undersigned, Stephan T. Haynes, being duly sworn, deposes and says he is Senior Vice President of Strategy & Transformation for American Electric Power Service Corporation, that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the forgoing testimony, and the information contained therein is true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief after reasonable inquiry.

Stephan T. Haynes

Commonwealth of Kentucky

County of Boyd

) Case No. 2021-00421

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County and State, by Stephan T. Haynes, this 15<sup>th</sup> day of March 2022.

SCOTT E. BISHOP
Notary Public
Commonwealth of Kentucky
Commission Number KYNP32110
My Commission Expires Jun 24, 2025

Scott F. Bishop Notary Public

Notary ID Number: KYNP 32110